SOME UNEXPLORED QUESTIONS ARISING IN LINEAR VISCOELASTICITY

MONICA CONTI, FILIPPO DELL'ORO AND VITTORINO PATA

ABSTRACT. We consider the abstract integrodifferential equation

$$\ddot{u}(t) + A\Big[u(t) + \int_0^\infty \mu(s)[u(t) - u(t-s)]ds\Big] = 0$$

modeling the dynamics of linearly viscoelastic solids. The equation is known to generate a semigroup S(t) on a certain phase space, whose asymptotic properties have been the object of extensive studies in the last decades. Nevertheless, some relevant questions still remain open, with particular reference to the decay rate of the semigroup compared to the decay of the memory kernel μ , and to the structure of the spectrum of the infinitesimal generator of S(t). This paper intends to provide some answers.

Contents

1. Introduction	2
2. Preliminaries and Notation	4
2.1. Functional setting	4
2.2. A convolution lemma	5
3. The Right-Translation Semigroup on the Memory Space	6
4. The Solution Semigroup: A Brief Survey	7
4.1. The equation in the past history framework	7
4.2. Exponential stability	8
5. The Spectrum of the Infinitesimal Generator	10
6. Solutions of Pure Memory Type	14
7. The Backward Uniqueness Property	18
8. The Exponential Kernel: Analysis of the Decay Rate	19
9. The Exponential Kernel: The Spectrum	22
10. Superexponential Kernels	29
References	31

²⁰¹⁰ Mathematics Subject Classification. 35B40, 35P05, 45K05, 45M10, 47D06, 74D05.

Key words and phrases. Linear viscoelasticity, memory kernels, contraction semigroups, exponential stability, spectrum, superstable semigroups.

1. INTRODUCTION

Let H be a real Hilbert space, and let $A : H \to H$ be a strictly positive selfadjoint linear operator with dom $(A) \subset H$. For t > 0, we consider the abstract integrodifferential equation in the unknown $u = u(t) : \mathbb{R} \to H$

(1.1)
$$\ddot{u}(t) + A \Big[u(t) + \int_0^\infty \mu(s) [u(t) - u(t-s)] ds \Big] = 0,$$

which serves as a model in the description of the dynamics of linearly viscoelastic solids. Here, the *dot* stands for the derivative with respect to time, and the convolution -or memory- kernel

$$\mu: (0,\infty) \to [0,\infty)$$

is a summable nonincreasing function whose properties will be specified below. The function u for negative times is regarded as an initial datum. As detailed later in this paper, equation (1.1), properly translated in a suitable framework, gives rise to a strongly continuous semigroup

$$S(t) = e^{t\mathbb{A}}$$

acting on a certain Hilbert space \mathcal{H} , that embodies the information on the past history of the variable u. Defining the function

$$g(s) = 1 + \int_s^\infty \mu(r) dr,$$

equation (1.1) is sometimes written in the equivalent form

(1.2)
$$\ddot{u}(t) + A \Big[g(0)u(t) + \int_0^\infty g'(s)u(t-s)] ds \Big] = 0.$$

Remark 1.1. A concrete realization of (1.2) is the boundary value problem

$$\begin{cases} \partial_{tt}u(t) - g(0)\Delta u(t) - \int_0^\infty g'(s)\Delta u(t-s)ds = 0, \\ u(t)_{|\partial\Omega} = 0, \end{cases}$$

ruling the evolution of the relative displacement in a linearly viscoelastic solid occupying a volume $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^N$ at rest [37]. In this case $H = L^2(\Omega)$ and

$$A = -\Delta$$
 with $\operatorname{dom}(A) = H^2(\Omega) \cap H^1_0(\Omega)$.

Another relevant model, used for instance in the description of the vibrations of thin viscoelastic rods, is obtained by adding an additional term to the equation, namely,

$$\begin{cases} \partial_{tt}u(t) - \nu \Delta \partial_{tt}u(t) - g(0)\Delta u(t) - \int_0^\infty g'(s)\Delta u(t-s)ds = 0, \\ u(t)_{|\partial\Omega} = 0, \end{cases}$$

with $\nu > 0$ small (see [28]). The latter equation can be given the form (1.1) by setting $A = -(1 - \nu \Delta)^{-1} \Delta.$

Observe that now A is (or, more precisely, extends to) a bounded linear operator on $L^2(\Omega)$.

The analysis of the semigroup S(t) and its asymptotic features has been carried out by several authors since the Seventies of the last century. We mention in this direction the works [2, 3, 5, 6, 7, 8, 10, 12, 13, 14, 15, 16, 17, 18, 21, 24, 25, 26, 27, 28, 31, 32, 33, 34, 37] but the list is far from being exhaustive. Concerning the decay properties of the semigroup, necessary and sufficient conditions on the kernel μ , among a reasonably large class of admissible kernels, are nowadays well known in order for S(t) to be stable or exponentially stable (see [2, 34]). Nonetheless, in spite of the vast literature on the subject, there are still some relevant issues that so far appear to be completely unexplored:

- How the decay rate of S(t) depends on the decay rate of the memory kernel μ ?
- In particular, does a fast decay of μ translate into a fast decay of the semigroup norm?
- If μ has a superexponential decay (e.g., μ is compactly supported), is it generally true that the semigroup norm decays faster than any exponential? In other words, are superexponential decays possible in the context of linear viscoelasticity? Incidentally, this would give some insight on the persistence of the elastic force versus viscoelastic effects.
- Are there nontrivial trajectories of S(t) vanishing in finite time? When this is not the case, some authors talk of impossibility of localization of solutions (see e.g., [36]). Again, from the physical viewpoint this is related to the persistence of the elastic force, and in mathematical terms to the backward uniqueness property of the semigroup.

One of the reasons that might explain why the questions above have not been addressed so far is that we have a very poor knowledge of the spectrum $\sigma(\mathbb{A})$ of the infinitesimal generator \mathbb{A} , whose structure has a deep influence on the decay of the trajectories. Indeed, as we will see, the presence of the memory, that confers the equation a nonlocal character, introduces a certain degree of complexity. Such a complexity completely disappears in the limit situations where g(s) - 1 equals the Dirac mass at zero. In which case, (1.2) formally becomes

$$\ddot{u}(t) + A\left[u(t) + \dot{u}(t)\right] = 0,$$

known also as the Kelvin-Voigt model for viscoelasticity, whose semigroup possesses an infinitesimal generator with a very simple spectrum (see, e.g., [9]).

The aim of the present paper is to address these points, providing in particular the full characterization of $\sigma(\mathbb{A})$, at least for the case of the exponential kernel.

Remark 1.2. One might argue that, for more generality, and since we are mostly interested in the decay properties of the solutions depending on the parameters in play, we should have considered in place of (1.1) the equation

$$\ddot{u}(t) + A\left[\alpha u(t) + \int_0^\infty \mu(s)[u(t) - u(t-s)]ds\right] = 0,$$

with $\alpha > 0$, which is exactly the value of $g(\infty)$. But redefining the operator A to be αA and $\mu(s)$ to be $\frac{1}{\alpha}\mu(s)$, we boil down to (1.1). In particular, a multiplication of A or μ by a positive constant does not affect in any way the decay properties of the semigroup.

2. Preliminaries and Notation

2.1. Functional setting. We denote the inner product and the norm in the space H by $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle$ and $\|\cdot\|$, respectively. Besides, we introduce the further Hilbert space

$$H^{1} = \operatorname{dom}(A^{\frac{1}{2}}), \qquad \langle u, v \rangle_{1} = \langle A^{\frac{1}{2}}u, A^{\frac{1}{2}}v \rangle, \qquad \|u\|_{1} = \|A^{\frac{1}{2}}u\|.$$

Definition 2.1. A function $\mu : (0, \infty) \to [0, \infty)$ is said to be an *admissible kernel* if the following hold:

- μ is nonincreasing and maps Lebesgue nullsets into nullsets;
- the set of the (possibly infinitely many) jump points of μ has empty interior;
- μ is summable with total mass

$$\varkappa = \int_0^\infty \mu(s) ds > 0.$$

We agree to choose the right-continuous representative of μ .

In what follows, μ is understood to be an admissible kernel. Notice that μ is a nonnull and piecewise absolutely continuous function vanishing at infinity. In particular, μ is differentiable almost everywhere with $\mu' \leq 0$, but it can be unbounded about zero. We define the number

(2.1)
$$s_{\star} = \sup \{s > 0 : \mu(s) > 0\} \in (0, \infty],$$

namely, the supremum of the support of μ . The two situations $s_{\star} < \infty$ (i.e., μ compactly supported) and $s_{\star} = \infty$ (i.e., μ strictly positive) are referred to as *finite* and *infinite* memory, respectively.

Definition 2.2. An admissible kernel μ is said to fulfill the δ -condition, for some $\delta > 0$, if there exists $C \ge 1$ such that

(2.2)
$$\mu(t+s) \le Ce^{-\delta t}\mu(s),$$

for every $t \ge 0$ and s > 0.

Remark 2.3. It is readily seen that if $s_{\star} < \infty$ then μ fulfills the δ -condition for every $\delta > 0$. Observe also that (2.2) implies that μ exhibits an exponential decay of rate δ (at least). Indeed, for $s \ge 1$ we have

$$\mu(s) = \mu(1+s-1) \le Qe^{-\delta s}$$

with $Q = Ce^{\delta}\mu(1)$.

For any given μ , we consider the L²-weighted space on $(0, s_{\star})$

$$\mathcal{M} = L^2_\mu(0, s_\star; H^1),$$

referred to as *memory space*, endowed with the inner product and norm

$$\langle \eta, \zeta \rangle_{\mathcal{M}} = \int_0^{s_\star} \mu(s) \langle \eta(s), \zeta(s) \rangle_1 ds, \qquad \|\eta\|_{\mathcal{M}} = \left(\int_0^{s_\star} \mu(s) \|\eta(s)\|_1^2 ds\right)^{\frac{1}{2}}.$$

Finally, we define the *extended memory space*

$$\mathcal{H} = H^1 \times H \times \mathcal{M},$$

endowed with the product norm

$$||(u, v, \eta)||_{\mathcal{H}}^2 = ||u||_1^2 + ||v||^2 + ||\eta||_{\mathcal{M}}^2.$$

We will also denote the Banach spaces of bounded linear operators on \mathcal{M} and \mathcal{H} by $L(\mathcal{M})$ and $L(\mathcal{H})$, respectively.

2.2. A convolution lemma. A key tool for our analysis is the following technical result. Lemma 2.4. Let $s_* < \infty$, and let $q \in L^1(0, s_* - \varepsilon)$ for every $\varepsilon > 0$ small. If the equality

$$\int_t^{s_\star} \mu(s)q(s-t)ds = 0$$

holds for every $t \in [0, s_{\star}]$, then q identically vanishes on $[0, s_{\star}]$.

Proof. Without loss of generality, we assume $s_{\star} = 1$. For $\varepsilon > 0$ small, define

$$q_{\varepsilon}(s) = \begin{cases} q(s) & \text{if } s \leq 1 - \varepsilon, \\ 0 & \text{if } s > 1 - \varepsilon. \end{cases}$$

Since $\mu(s) = 0$ for s > 1, setting

$$\mu_{\varepsilon}(s) = \mu(s + \varepsilon),$$

the equality above implies that

(2.3)
$$\int_{t}^{1} \mu_{\varepsilon}(s)q_{\varepsilon}(s-t)ds = 0, \quad \forall t \in [0,1].$$

Indeed, since $\mu_{\varepsilon}(s) = 0$ for $s > 1 - \varepsilon$, the latter integral vanishes if $t > 1 - \varepsilon$, whereas if $t \le 1 - \varepsilon$ by a change of variable we get

$$\int_{t}^{1} \mu_{\varepsilon}(s) q_{\varepsilon}(s-t) ds = \int_{t+\varepsilon}^{1} \mu(s) q(s-(t+\varepsilon)) ds = 0,$$

thanks to our hypotheses. Here we used the fact that, when s runs in the integration interval, the argument $s - (t + \varepsilon)$ of q remains less than or equal to $1 - \varepsilon$, meaning that q and q_{ε} coincide. Extending now μ_{ε} and q_{ε} on \mathbb{R} to be zero outside [0, 1], and defining then the reflection

$$\tilde{q}_{\varepsilon}(s) = q_{\varepsilon}(-s),$$

we can rephrase (2.3) in terms of convolution on the real line as

$$\operatorname{supp}(\mu_{\varepsilon} * \tilde{q}_{\varepsilon}) \subset [-1, 0].$$

Since $\mu_{\varepsilon}, \tilde{q}_{\varepsilon} \in L^1(\mathbb{R})$, the Titchmarsh convolution theorem [42] provides the equality

$$\max \operatorname{supp}(\mu_{\varepsilon} * \tilde{q}_{\varepsilon}) = \max \operatorname{supp}(\mu_{\varepsilon}) + \max \operatorname{supp}(\tilde{q}_{\varepsilon}).$$

Since max $\operatorname{supp}(\mu_{\varepsilon} * q_{\varepsilon}) = \operatorname{max}$ Since max $\operatorname{supp}(\mu_{\varepsilon}) = 1 - \varepsilon$, we learn that

$$\max \operatorname{supp}(\tilde{q}_{\varepsilon}) \leq -1 + \varepsilon.$$

On the other hand, by construction,

$$\operatorname{supp}(\tilde{q}_{\varepsilon}) \subset [-1 + \varepsilon, 0].$$

This tells that \tilde{q}_{ε} is identically zero, and so is q_{ε} . Meaning that the original function q vanishes on $[0, 1 - \varepsilon]$. Since $\varepsilon > 0$ is arbitrary, we are done.

3. The Right-Translation Semigroup on the Memory Space

We now introduce the right-translation semigroup R(t) acting on the memory space \mathcal{M} , which will play a crucial role in the definition of the dynamical system generated by the viscoelastic equation (1.1). This is the one-parameter map

$$\eta \in \mathcal{M} \mapsto R(t)\eta \in \mathcal{M}$$

defined as follows:

$$[R(t)\eta](s) = \begin{cases} 0 & 0 < s \le t \\ \eta(s-t) & s > t. \end{cases}$$

Indeed, this map is well defined as μ is nonincreasing. We recall some known facts, which hold true for any given admissible kernel μ (see [2, 19, 33]).

- (i) R(t) is a contraction semigroup, that is, $||R(t)||_{L(\mathcal{M})} \leq 1$ for all $t \geq 0$. Besides, R(t) is nilpotent if (and only if) $s_{\star} < \infty$.
- (ii) The infinitesimal generator of R(t) is the linear operator T on \mathcal{M} defined as

$$[T\eta](s) = -\eta'(s),$$

with domain

$$\operatorname{dom}(T) = \{ \eta \in \mathcal{M} : \eta' \in \mathcal{M}, \ \eta(0) = 0 \},\$$

where the *prime* stands for the distributional derivative with respect to s, and $\eta(0)$ is the limit in H^1 of $\eta(s)$ as $s \to 0$.

- (iii) R(t) is stable, that is, $||R(t)\eta||_{\mathcal{M}} \to 0$ as $t \to \infty$ for any $\eta \in \mathcal{M}$.
- (iv) For $C \ge 1$ and $\delta > 0$, the exponential decay estimate

$$||R(t)||_{L(\mathcal{M})}^2 \le Ce^{-\delta t}$$

holds if and only if (2.2) holds.

In the present work we want to understand more deeply in which terms the decay of μ affects the decay of the norm of R(t).

Proposition 3.1. For every $\varepsilon > 0$ (and less than s_{\star}),

$$||R(t)||_{L(\mathcal{M})}^2 \ge \frac{\mu(t+\varepsilon)}{\mu(\varepsilon)}.$$

Proof. Given a unit vector $w \in H^1$, define the sequence of unit vectors $\eta_n \in \mathcal{M}$ as follows:

$$\eta_n(s) = C_n \chi_{[\varepsilon,\varepsilon+\frac{1}{n}]}(s) w$$
 with $C_n = \left(\int_{\varepsilon}^{\varepsilon+\frac{1}{n}} \mu(s) ds\right)^{-\frac{1}{2}}.$

Then, from the right-continuity of μ ,

$$\|R(t)\eta_n\|_{\mathcal{M}}^2 = \frac{\int_{\varepsilon}^{\varepsilon+\frac{1}{n}} \mu(t+s)ds}{\int_{\varepsilon}^{\varepsilon+\frac{1}{n}} \mu(s)ds} \ge \frac{\mu(t+\varepsilon+\frac{1}{n})}{n\int_{\varepsilon}^{\varepsilon+\frac{1}{n}} \mu(s)ds} \to \frac{\mu(t+\varepsilon)}{\mu(\varepsilon)},$$

as $n \to \infty$. Since for every n

$$|R(t)||_{L(\mathcal{M})} \ge ||R(t)\eta_n||_{\mathcal{M}},$$

the claim follows.

In particular, Proposition 3.1 tells that if $\mu(0) < \infty$ then there is a constant c > 0, which is exactly $1/\sqrt{\mu(0)}$, such that

(3.1)
$$||R(t)||_{L(\mathcal{M})} \ge c \sqrt{\mu(t)}.$$

The lower bound (3.1) is generally false if $\mu(0) = \infty$, as the following example shows.

Example 3.2. Consider the (admissible) kernel

$$\mu(s) = \frac{e^{-s^2}}{\sqrt{s}}.$$

Given any $\eta \in \mathcal{M}$ of unit norm, we have

$$||R(t)\eta||_{\mathcal{M}}^2 = \frac{e^{-t^2}}{t} \int_0^\infty \mu(s) ||\eta(s)||_1^2 \Phi(s,t) ds,$$

where

$$\Phi(s,t) = \frac{\sqrt{t}}{\sqrt{s+t}} e^{-2st}\sqrt{st} \le e^{-2st}\sqrt{st} \le K,$$

having set $K = \max_{x>0} e^{-2x} \sqrt{x}$. Accordingly,

$$||R(t)\eta||_{\mathcal{M}}^2 \le \frac{Ke^{-t^2}}{t} = \frac{K}{\sqrt{t}}\mu(t),$$

which tells that the decay rate of the norm of R(t) is faster than $\sqrt{\mu(t)}$.

However, even if $\mu(0) < \infty$, hence (3.1) holds, one can generally find nontrivial trajectories whose energy decays faster than $\mu(t)$.

Example 3.3. Consider the kernel $\mu(s) = e^{-s^2}$, and choose $\eta(s) = w$ with $||w||_1 = 1$. Then

$$\|R(t)\eta\|_{\mathcal{M}}^2 = \int_0^\infty e^{-(t+s)^2} ds = \frac{\sqrt{\pi}}{2} - \int_0^t e^{-s^2} ds \sim \frac{1}{2t} \,\mu(t),$$

as $t \to \infty$.

We will compare the decay rate of the norm of R(t) with the one of the semigroup generated by the viscoelastic equation (1.1).

4. The Solution Semigroup: A Brief Survey

4.1. The equation in the past history framework. The standard way to recast equation (1.1) in order to obtain a solution semigroup is working in the so-called *history* space framework, devised by Dafermos in [5]. This amounts to introducing an auxiliary variable $\eta = \eta^t(s)$, formally defined as,

$$\eta^t(s) = u(t) - u(t-s), \quad t \ge 0, \ s \in (0, s_\star),$$

with s_{\star} given by (2.1), which keeps track of the past history of u, and is assigned as an initial datum at t = 0. Then (1.1) translates into the system

(4.1)
$$\begin{cases} \ddot{u} + A \left[u + \int_0^{s_\star} \mu(s)\eta(s)ds \right] = 0, \\ \dot{\eta} = T\eta + \dot{u}. \end{cases}$$

Introducing the linear operator \mathbb{A} on \mathcal{H} acting as

$$\mathbb{A}(u,v,\eta) = \left(v, -A\left[u + \int_0^{s_\star} \mu(s)\eta(s)ds\right], T\eta + v\right),$$

with domain

$$\operatorname{dom}(\mathbb{A}) = \left\{ (u, v, \eta) \in \mathcal{H} \middle| \begin{array}{c} v \in H^{1} \\ u + \int_{0}^{s_{\star}} \mu(s)\eta(s)ds \in \operatorname{dom}(A) \\ \eta \in \operatorname{dom}(T) \end{array} \right\},$$

system (4.1) can be equivalently written as the ODE in \mathcal{H}

$$\frac{d}{dt}\boldsymbol{u}(t) = \mathbb{A}\boldsymbol{u}(t).$$

For every initial datum $\boldsymbol{u}_0 = (u_0, v_0, \eta_0) \in \mathcal{H}$, such an ODE is known to possess a unique weak solution

$$t \mapsto \boldsymbol{u}(t) = (u(t), u_t(t), \eta^t) \in \mathcal{C}([0, \infty), \mathcal{H}).$$

Besides, the third component η^t fulfills the explicit representation form

(4.2)
$$\eta^{t}(s) = \begin{cases} u(t) - u(t-s) & 0 < s \le t, \\ \eta_{0}(s-t) + u(t) - u_{0} & s > t. \end{cases}$$

Accordingly, (4.1) generates a strongly continuous semigroup $S(t) : \mathcal{H} \to \mathcal{H}$ acting by the rule [11, 35]

$$S(t)\boldsymbol{u}_0 = \boldsymbol{u}(t),$$

and whose infinitesimal generator is the linear operator \mathbb{A} . The energy at time t corresponding to the initial datum u_0 reads

$$\mathsf{E}(t) = \frac{1}{2} \|S(t)\boldsymbol{u}_0\|_{\mathcal{H}}^2 = \frac{1}{2} \Big[\|u(t)\|_1^2 + \|u_t(t)\|^2 + \int_0^{s_\star} \mu(s) \|\eta^t(s)\|_1^2 ds \Big].$$

Indeed, S(t) is actually a contraction semigroup, meaning that $\mathsf{E}(t)$ is a nonincreasing function for all initial data. We address the reader to the works [19, 32, 33] for more details.

4.2. Exponential stability. Since S(t) is contraction semigroup, either its operator norm is always equal to 1, or S(t) is exponentially stable, that is,

$$(4.3) ||S(t)||_{L(\mathcal{H})} \le M e^{-\omega t},$$

for some $M \ge 1$ and $\omega > 0$. For every admissible kernel μ , a necessary and sufficient condition for the exponential stability of S(t) has been established. This is the content of the following theorem proved in [34].

Theorem 4.1. Assume that μ is not completely flat, that is, the set

 $\{s > 0 : \mu'(s) < 0\}$

has positive measure. Then S(t) is always stable, and it is exponentially stable if and only if (2.2) holds.

If μ is completely flat, we have a different picture, depending whether the operator A is unbounded or not. In the first case, it is generally true that S(t) is not exponentially stable. Instead, when A is bounded, the semigroup turns out to be exponentially stable whenever it is stable. Lack of stability occurs for a certain class of flat kernels, called resonant, where trajectories with conserved energy arise. We will not go into deeper details here, rather addressing the reader to [2, 34] for more information.

Definition 4.2. We define the *(exponential) decay rate* of the semigroup to be the non-negative number

$$\omega_{\star} = \sup\left\{\omega \ge 0 : \|S(t)\|_{L(\mathcal{H})} \le M e^{-\omega t}\right\},\$$

for some $M = M(\omega)$. The number $-\omega_{\star}$ is usually called the growth bound of S(t).

Thus, S(t) is exponentially stable if and only if $\omega_{\star} > 0$, whereas if $\omega_{\star} = 0$ then it has unitary operator norm for all t.

Remark 4.3. The decay rate of S(t) can also be computed via the formula (see [11, 35])

$$\omega_{\star} = -\lim_{t \to \infty} \frac{\log \|S(t)\|_{L(\mathcal{H})}}{t}$$

In principle, it might happen that $\omega_{\star} = \infty$, meaning that the decay of the semigroup is faster than any exponential. We will discuss this situation in the final Section 10.

The next result is basically contained in [33], although not explicitly written.

Proposition 4.4. For every admissible kernel μ , we have the inequality

$$||S(t)||_{L(\mathcal{H})} \ge c ||R(t)||_{L(\mathcal{M})},$$

for some c > 0.

Proof. If $s_* < \infty$ and $t \ge s_*$ then R(t) = 0. If $t < s_*$, choose $\boldsymbol{u}_0 = (0, 0, \eta_0) \in \mathcal{H}$ of unit norm. Exploiting (4.2),

$$||S(t)\boldsymbol{u}_{0}||_{\mathcal{H}}^{2} \geq \int_{t}^{s_{\star}} \mu(s) ||\eta_{0}(s-t) + u(t)||_{1}^{2} ds$$

$$\geq \frac{1}{2} \int_{t}^{s_{\star}} \mu(s) ||\eta_{0}(s-t)||_{1}^{2} ds - \varkappa ||u(t)||_{1}^{2}$$

$$\geq \frac{1}{2} ||R(t)\eta_{0}||_{\mathcal{M}}^{2} - \varkappa ||S(t)\boldsymbol{u}_{0}||_{\mathcal{H}}^{2}.$$

Hence

$$||S(t)||_{L(\mathcal{H})}^{2} \ge ||S(t)\boldsymbol{u}_{0}||_{\mathcal{H}}^{2} \ge \frac{1}{2(1+\varkappa)} ||R(t)\eta_{0}||_{\mathcal{M}}^{2}.$$

Taking the supremum over the $\eta_0 \in \mathcal{M}$ of unit norm, we are done.

In view of point (iv) of the previous Section 3, Proposition 4.4 has an immediate consequence.

Corollary 4.5. If (4.3) holds for some $\omega > 0$, then (2.2) necessarily holds for some $\delta \ge 2\omega$.

5. The Spectrum of the Infinitesimal Generator

In this section we discuss the spectrum $\sigma(\mathbb{A})$ of (the complexification of) the infinitesimal generator \mathbb{A} of the semigroup S(t). The knowledge of $\sigma(\mathbb{A})$ plays an important role in concern with the decay rate of S(t). Indeed, defining the *spectral bound*

$$\sigma_{\star} = \sup \big\{ \mathfrak{Re}(z) : z \in \sigma(\mathbb{A}) \big\},\$$

it is well known that the following inequality holds:

$$\omega_\star \leq -\sigma_\star,$$

providing an upper bound to the decay rate ω_{\star} of S(t). Observe that, being S(t) a contraction semigroup, $\sigma_{\star} \leq 0$.

With standard notation (see e.g. [40]), the spectrum $\sigma(\mathbb{A})$ decomposes into the disjoint union

$$\sigma(\mathbb{A}) = \sigma_{\mathbf{p}}(\mathbb{A}) \cup \sigma_{\mathbf{c}}(\mathbb{A}) \cup \sigma_{\mathbf{r}}(\mathbb{A}),$$

where

- $\sigma_{p}(\mathbb{A})$ is the point spectrum: $z \in \sigma_{p}(\mathbb{A})$ if and only if z is an eigenvalue of \mathbb{A} ;
- $\sigma_{\rm c}(\mathbb{A})$ is the continuous spectrum: $z \in \sigma_{\rm c}(\mathbb{A})$ if and only if the operator $z \mathbb{A}$ is injective but not surjective, and the closure of its range is \mathcal{H} ;
- $\sigma_{\mathbf{r}}(\mathbb{A})$ is the residual spectrum: $z \in \sigma_{\mathbf{r}}(\mathbb{A})$ if and only if the operator $z \mathbb{A}$ is injective and the closure of its range is strictly contained in \mathcal{H} .

Another interesting subset of $\sigma(\mathbb{A})$ is the approximate point spectrum

$$\sigma_{\rm ap}(\mathbb{A}) = \{ z \in \mathbb{C} : z - \mathbb{A} \text{ is not bounded below} \},\$$

whose elements are called *approximate eigenvalues*. We recall that both $\sigma_{\rm p}(\mathbb{A})$ and $\sigma_{\rm c}(\mathbb{A})$ are contained in $\sigma_{\rm ap}(\mathbb{A})$, while $\sigma_{\rm r}(\mathbb{A})$ and $\sigma_{\rm ap}(\mathbb{A})$ are generally askew. Moreover, it is a general fact that the topological boundary of $\sigma(\mathbb{A})$ is contained in $\sigma_{\rm ap}(\mathbb{A})$ (see e.g. [11]).

Let now μ be a fixed admissible kernel of total mass \varkappa . For $\delta > 0$, we define the open half-plane

$$\Pi_{\delta} = \left\{ z \in \mathbb{C} : \mathfrak{Re}(z) > -\frac{\delta}{2} \right\},\$$

along with the function $\mathcal{L}_{\mu}: \Pi_{\delta} \to \mathbb{C}$ given by

$$\mathcal{L}_{\mu}(z) = 1 + \varkappa - \int_0^{s_{\star}} e^{-zs} \mu(s) ds.$$

This function is certainly well defined if (2.2) holds true. Then we consider three subsets of Π_{δ} , depending on the spectrum $\sigma(A) = \sigma_{p}(A) \cup \sigma_{c}(A)$ of the operator A (recall that

10

 $\sigma_{\rm r}(A) = \emptyset$ as A is selfadjoint); namely,

$$W_{p} = \bigcup_{\lambda \in \sigma_{p}(A)} \left\{ z \in \Pi_{\delta} : \lambda \mathcal{L}_{\mu}(z) + z^{2} = 0 \right\},$$
$$W_{c} = \bigcup_{\lambda \in \sigma_{c}(A)} \left\{ z \in \Pi_{\delta} : \lambda \mathcal{L}_{\mu}(z) + z^{2} = 0 \right\},$$
$$Z = \begin{cases} \left\{ z \in \Pi_{\delta} : \mathcal{L}_{\mu}(z) = 0 \right\} & \text{if } A \text{ is unbounded,} \\ \emptyset & \text{if } A \text{ is bounded.} \end{cases}$$

Note that, as $\mathcal{L}_{\mu}(0) = 1$, the value z = 0 does not belong to either set.

If the memory kernel μ complies with (2.2), then the spectrum of \mathbb{A} in the half-plane Π_{δ} is known explicitly. This result has been originally proved in [25], within a more restrictive condition than (2.2), and then in [7] in the version reported here below.¹

Theorem 5.1. Assume that (2.2) holds. Then $\sigma(\mathbb{A}) \cap \Pi_{\delta}$ decomposes into the disjoint union

$$\sigma(\mathbb{A}) \cap \Pi_{\delta} = W_{\mathrm{p}} \cup W_{\mathrm{c}} \cup Z.$$

In particular, 0 belongs to the resolvent set of \mathbb{A} .

Nonetheless, the result does not say anything on the structure of the spectrum. This is done in the next theorem.

Theorem 5.2. Assume that (2.2) holds. Then

$$\sigma_{\mathbf{p}}(\mathbb{A}) \cap \Pi_{\delta} = W_{\mathbf{p}}, \qquad \sigma_{\mathbf{c}}(\mathbb{A}) \cap \Pi_{\delta} = W_{\mathbf{c}} \cup Z, \qquad \sigma_{\mathbf{r}}(\mathbb{A}) \cap \Pi_{\delta} = \emptyset$$

Before entering the details of the proof, let us fix $z \in \mathbb{C}$, with $z \neq 0$. Then, for any given vector $\hat{\boldsymbol{u}} = (\hat{u}, \hat{v}, \hat{\eta}) \in \mathcal{H}$, we consider the resolvent equation

(5.1)
$$(z - \mathbb{A})\boldsymbol{u} = \hat{\boldsymbol{u}}.$$

in the unknown $\boldsymbol{u} = (u, v, \eta) \in \operatorname{dom}(\mathbb{A})$. Componentwise,

(5.3)
$$zv + A\left[u + \int_0^{s_\star} \mu(s)\eta(s)ds\right] = \hat{v},$$

(5.4)
$$z\eta - T\eta - v = \hat{\eta}.$$

Integrating the last equation with $\eta(0) = 0$, a constraint coming from the fact that we want $\eta \in \text{dom}(T)$, we find

(5.5)
$$\eta(s) = \frac{1}{z}v - \frac{e^{-zs}}{z} \Big[v - z \int_0^s e^{zr} \hat{\eta}(r) dr \Big].$$

Substituting (5.2) and (5.5) into (5.3), we arrive at

(5.6)
$$z^2 u + \mathcal{L}_{\mu}(z) A u = A \Theta(\hat{u}, \hat{v}, \hat{\eta}),$$

¹This is actually proved in [7] by restricting Π_{δ} on the closed left complex half-plane and for A unbounded, but it is readily seen from the proof therein that the result holds as written here.

where

$$\Theta(\hat{u}, \hat{v}, \hat{\eta}) = A^{-1}[\hat{v} + z\hat{u}] + \left[\frac{\mathcal{L}_{\mu}(z) - 1}{z}\right]\hat{u} - \int_{0}^{s_{\star}} \mu(s) \int_{0}^{s} e^{-z(s-r)}\hat{\eta}(r)dr\,ds.$$

Up to now, the calculations are only formal. However, if μ complies with (2.2) and $z \in \Pi_{\delta} \setminus \{0\}$, the paper [7] proves the following facts:

- $\Theta(\hat{u}, \hat{v}, \hat{\eta}) \in H^1;$
- if $u \in H^1$ solves (5.6), then $\boldsymbol{u} = (u, v, \eta)$ with v given by (5.2) and η given by (5.5) is the unique solution to the resolvent equation (5.1).

We can now proceed with the proof of Theorem 5.2.

Proof of Theorem 5.2. We divide the argument in four steps. In what follows, we always take $z \neq 0$, as z = 0 does not belong to $\sigma(\mathbb{A})$.

STEP 1. We first show that

$$\sigma_{\mathbf{p}}(\mathbb{A}) \cap \Pi_{\delta} = W_{\mathbf{p}}.$$

Let $z \in W_{\mathbf{p}}$ be fixed, namely,

$$z^2 = -\lambda_0 \mathcal{L}_\mu(z),$$

for some $\lambda_0 \in \sigma_p(A)$. It is readily seen from (5.2)-(5.4) that z is an eigenvalue of \mathbb{A} with eigenvector $\boldsymbol{u} = (u, zu, \eta)$, where u is an eigenvector of A corresponding to λ_0 and $\eta(s) = [1 - e^{-zs}]u$. This proves that $W_p \subset \sigma_p(\mathbb{A}) \cap \Pi_{\delta}$. For the reverse inclusion, let $z \in \Pi_{\delta}$ be an eigenvalue of \mathbb{A} with eigenvector $\boldsymbol{u} = (u, v, \eta)$. Then \boldsymbol{u} solves (5.1) with $\hat{\boldsymbol{u}} = \boldsymbol{0}$, so that u solves (5.6) with null right-hand side. Note that $u \neq 0$ (otherwise $\boldsymbol{u} = \boldsymbol{0}$), forcing $\mathcal{L}_{\mu}(z) \neq 0$. Hence u is an eigenvector of A with eigenvalue

$$\lambda_0 = -\frac{z^2}{\mathcal{L}_\mu(z)},$$

that is, $z \in W_p$. STEP 2. Next, we show that

$$Z \subset \sigma_{\mathbf{c}}(\mathbb{A}) \cap \Pi_{\delta}.$$

Assume that A is unbounded, otherwise there is nothing to prove, and take any $z \in Z$. Since $Z \cap W_p = \emptyset$, we know from Step 1 that $z \notin \sigma_p(\mathbb{A})$. We claim that the resolvent equation (5.1) can be solved whenever $\hat{\boldsymbol{u}} = (\hat{u}, \hat{v}, \hat{\eta})$ belongs to the dense subset of \mathcal{H}

$$\operatorname{dom}(A^{\frac{3}{2}}) \times \operatorname{dom}(A) \times L^2_{\mu}(0, s_{\star}; \operatorname{dom}(A^{\frac{3}{2}})).$$

Indeed, being $\mathcal{L}_{\mu}(z) = 0$, equation (5.6) becomes

$$u = \frac{1}{z^2} A\Theta(\hat{u}, \hat{v}, \hat{\eta}) = \frac{1}{z^2} \Theta(A\hat{u}, A\hat{v}, A\hat{\eta}) \in H^1,$$

and equation (5.1) is solved. Thus, $\overline{\operatorname{ran}(z - \mathbb{A})} = \mathcal{H}$, as desired. STEP 3. Finally, we prove that

$$W_{\rm c} \subset \sigma_{\rm c}(\mathbb{A}) \cap \Pi_{\delta}.$$

To this end, let $z \in W_c$ be fixed, namely,

(5.7)
$$z^2 = -\lambda_0 \mathcal{L}_\mu(z),$$

12

for some $\lambda_0 \in \sigma_{\rm c}(A)$. Since $W_{\rm c} \cap W_{\rm p} = \emptyset$, Step 1 tells that $z \notin \sigma_{\rm p}(\mathbb{A})$. We now consider the family of sets depending on $\varepsilon > 0$

$$\Delta_{\varepsilon} = (-\infty, \lambda_0 - \varepsilon] \cup [\lambda_0 + \varepsilon, \infty)$$

For every $\hat{\boldsymbol{u}} = (\hat{u}, \hat{v}, \hat{\eta}) \in \mathcal{H}$, we call

(5.8)
$$\hat{u}_{\varepsilon} = E_A(\Delta_{\varepsilon})\hat{u}, \qquad \hat{v}_{\varepsilon} = E_A(\Delta_{\varepsilon})\hat{v}, \qquad \hat{\eta}_{\varepsilon} = E_A(\Delta_{\varepsilon})\hat{\eta},$$

where E_A is the spectral measure of A (see e.g. [38]). Since $E_A(\{\lambda_0\}) = 0$, otherwise λ_0 would be an eigenvalue of A, we have that

$$\hat{u}_{\varepsilon} \to \hat{u} \quad \text{in } H^1 \qquad \text{and} \qquad \hat{v}_{\varepsilon} \to \hat{v} \quad \text{in } H$$

as $\varepsilon \to 0$. By the same token, $\hat{\eta}_{\varepsilon}(s) \to \hat{\eta}(s)$, and since $\|\hat{\eta}_{\varepsilon}(s)\|_{1} \leq \|\hat{\eta}(s)\|_{1}$, the Dominated Convergence theorem yields

$$\hat{\eta}_{\varepsilon} o \hat{\eta} \quad \text{in } \mathcal{M}.$$

In summary, the set of vectors of the form (5.8), for $\varepsilon > 0$ and $\hat{\boldsymbol{u}} \in \mathcal{H}$, is dense in \mathcal{H} . Accordingly, in view of our scopes, we can limit ourselves to consider (5.1) with

$$\hat{\boldsymbol{u}} = (\hat{u}, \hat{v}, \hat{\eta}) \in E_A(\Delta_{\varepsilon}) H^1 \times E_A(\Delta_{\varepsilon}) H \times E_A(\Delta_{\varepsilon}) \mathcal{M},$$

for some $\varepsilon > 0$. Recalling (5.7), equation (5.6) takes the form

$$u - \frac{1}{\lambda_0} A u = \frac{1}{z^2} A \Theta(\hat{u}, \hat{v}, \hat{\eta})$$

Observing that

$$\Theta(\hat{u}, \hat{v}, \hat{\eta}) \in E_A(\Delta_{\varepsilon})H^1,$$

exploiting the functional calculus of A we get

$$u = \frac{\lambda_0}{z^2} \Big[\int_{\sigma(A) \cap \Delta_{\varepsilon}} \frac{\lambda}{\lambda_0 - \lambda} dE_A(\lambda) \Big] \Theta(\hat{u}, \hat{v}, \hat{\eta}),$$

which belongs to H^1 , for

$$\sup_{\lambda \in \sigma(A) \cap \Delta_{\varepsilon}} \frac{\lambda}{|\lambda_0 - \lambda|} < \infty.$$

Then the resolvent equation (5.1) is solved.

Step 4. Collecting the previous steps,

$$\sigma_{\mathbf{p}}(\mathbb{A}) \cap \Pi_{\delta} = W_{\mathbf{p}} \quad \text{and} \quad W_{\mathbf{c}} \cup Z \subset \sigma_{\mathbf{c}}(\mathbb{A}) \cap \Pi_{\delta}.$$

Invoking Theorem 5.1, we conclude that $\sigma_{c}(\mathbb{A}) \cap \Pi_{\delta} = W_{c} \cup Z$ and $\sigma_{r}(\mathbb{A}) \cap \Pi_{\delta} = \emptyset$. \Box

One might ask what happens instead in the complement of Π_{δ} . This issue has been partially addressed in [20] for the particular case of the exponential kernel (or of a finite sum of exponentials). But in general, the question is not completely well posed, as one should first find the largest δ for which (2.2) is verified. Accordingly, the best possible result is seemingly as follows. **Theorem 5.3.** Suppose that for some $\nu > 0$

$$\int_0^\infty e^{\nu s} \mu(s) ds = \infty.$$

If $\mathfrak{Re}(z) \leq -\frac{\nu}{2}$ then $z \in \sigma_{c}(\mathbb{A}) \cup \sigma_{r}(\mathbb{A})$.

Proof. Let $z \in \mathbb{C}$ with $\Re \mathfrak{e}(z) \leq -\frac{\nu}{2}$ be given. Choosing any vector of the form $\hat{\boldsymbol{u}} = (0, \hat{v}, 0)$, we look for a solution $\boldsymbol{u} = (u, v, \eta) \in \operatorname{dom}(\mathbb{A})$ to the resolvent equation (5.1). In view of (5.5),

$$\eta(s) = \frac{1}{z} \left[1 - e^{-zs} \right] v.$$

Since for large s

$$|1-e^{-zs}|^2 \sim e^{-2\mathfrak{Re}(z)s} \ge e^{\nu s},$$

the only possibility for η to belong to \mathcal{M} is that v = 0, hence $\eta = 0$. In which case, we learn from (5.2) that u = 0 as well, and (5.3) becomes $0 = \hat{v}$. Therefore, we have a solution if and only if $\hat{v} = 0$, and the solution is the trivial one. This means that z belongs to the spectrum and it is not an eigenvalue.

Example 5.4. Let $\mu(s)$ be a subexponential kernel, in the following sense

$$\int_0^\infty e^{\delta s} \mu(s) ds = \infty, \quad \forall \delta > 0.$$

For instance,

$$\mu(s) = \frac{1}{(1+s)^2}.$$

Then, according to Theorem 5.3 and using the fact that the spectrum is a closed set, we have

$$\sigma(\mathbb{A}) = \left\{ z \in \mathbb{C} : \mathfrak{Re}(z) < 0 \right\} \cup i\mathbb{R},$$

where the first set is contained in $\sigma_{\rm c}(\mathbb{A}) \cup \sigma_{\rm r}(\mathbb{A})$. Besides, since S(t) is a contraction semigroup, by a well-known result from [1] we infer that $i\mathbb{R} \cap \sigma_{\rm r}(\mathbb{A}) = \emptyset$. If in addition S(t) is stable (cf. Theorem 4.1), as in the case of the particular kernel $\mu(s)$ considered above, then $i\mathbb{R} \cap \sigma_{\rm p}(\mathbb{A}) = \emptyset$ as well.

6. Solutions of Pure Memory Type

We now dwell on some particular solutions to the viscoelastic equation.

Definition 6.1. A solution $(u(t), \dot{u}(t), \eta^t)$ to (4.1) is said to be of *pure memory type* if u is identically zero.

Clearly, for such solutions, we also have $\dot{u} \equiv 0$. Accordingly, the system exhibits an empty dynamics, since only the evolution of the memory term survives. Indeed, in light of (4.1) and (4.2), a solution of pure memory type is of the form $(0, 0, \eta^t)$, where

(6.1)
$$\eta^t(s) = [R(t)\eta_0](s) = \begin{cases} 0 & 0 < s \le t, \\ \eta_0(s-t) & s > t, \end{cases}$$

for $s < s_{\star}$ with s_{\star} as is (2.1), and η_0 satisfies

(6.2)
$$\int_0^{s_\star} \mu(t+s)\eta_0(s)ds = 0, \quad \forall t \ge 0.$$

A first issue is whether or not, besides the trivial one, solutions of this kind exist.

Example 6.2. Consider the exponential kernel $\mu(s) = e^{-s}$. Let $u_0 \in H^1$, and let $\phi(s)$ be any function such that

$$\int_0^\infty e^{-s}\phi(s)ds = 0.$$

Then $(0, 0, \eta^t)$ with η^t given by (6.1) with initial datum $\eta_0(s) = \phi(s)u_0$ is of pure memory type, as it fulfills (6.2). By the same token, one can construct solutions of pure memory type for a kernel made by a linear combination of negative exponentials.

The question is now if this situation can occur with kernels of different type. If the kernel is compactly supported the answer is negative. In fact, a stronger result holds.

Theorem 6.3. Let $s_* < \infty$, and let $(u(t), \dot{u}(t), \eta^t)$ be a solution to (4.1) such that u(t) = 0 for every $t \ge t_*$, for some $t_* \ge 0$. Then such a solution is the trivial one.

Proof. We preliminary show that such a solution is of pure memory type. To this end, without loss of generality, we assume $t_{\star} \geq s_{\star}$, and we prove that u(t) = 0 for every $t \geq t_{\star} - s_{\star}$. The thesis then follows by finite recursion. Indeed, when u(t) = 0 for every $t \geq t_{\star}$, we read from (4.1) together with (4.2) that

$$\int_0^{s_\star} \mu(s)u(t-s)ds = 0, \quad \forall t \ge t_\star.$$

Choosing any vector $w \in H$, and setting $p(s) = \langle u(s), w \rangle$, we get

$$\int_0^{s_\star} \mu(s) p(t-s) ds = 0, \quad \forall t \ge t_\star.$$

Since p(t) = 0 for $t \ge t_{\star}$, we deduce that

$$\int_{t-t_{\star}}^{s_{\star}} \mu(s)p(t-s)ds = 0, \quad \forall t \in [t_{\star}, t_{\star} + s_{\star}].$$

Denoting

$$q(s) = p(t_\star - s),$$

we rewrite the latter relation as

$$\int_{t}^{s_{\star}} \mu(s)q(s-t)ds = 0, \quad \forall t \in [0, s_{\star}]$$

Lemma 2.4 then yields q(s) = 0 for all $s \in [0, s_{\star}]$, that is,

$$p(s) = 0, \quad \forall s \in [t_\star - s_\star, t_\star].$$

Since the vector $w \in H$ is arbitrarily chosen, then

$$u(s) = 0, \quad \forall s \in [t_\star - s_\star, t_\star]$$

At this point, knowing that $u \equiv 0$, we set

$$q(s) = \langle \eta_0(s), w \rangle, \quad w \in H,$$

and we infer from (6.2) that

$$\int_{t}^{s_{\star}} \mu(s)q(s-t)ds = 0, \quad \forall t \in [0, s_{\star}].$$

Again, we are in the hypotheses of Lemma 2.4. Therefore, q(s) = 0 for all $s \in [0, s_*]$. From the arbitrariness of $w \in H$, we conclude that $\eta_0(s) = 0$ for all $s \in [0, s_*]$. In turn, this implies that η^t is zero for every $t \ge 0$.

The theorem has an immediate corollary.

Corollary 6.4. If $s_{\star} < \infty$ then system (4.1) does not possess nontrivial solutions of pure memory type.

Let us see what happens instead for a relevant nonvanishing kernel different from the exponential one.

Example 6.5. Let $\mu(s) = e^{-s^2}$. We show that in this case system (4.1) does not possess nontrivial solutions of pure memory type. Indeed, let $(0, 0, \eta^t)$ be such a solution. Then, defining for an arbitrarily given $w \in H$

$$q(s) = e^{-s^2} \langle \eta_0(s), w \rangle,$$

equation (6.2) yields

$$\int_0^\infty e^{-2ts} q(s) ds = 0, \quad \forall t \ge 0,$$

meaning that the Laplace transform of q, and hence q, is identically zero. Hence, we conclude that $\eta_0 \equiv 0$.

Still, we can produce examples of kernels that are not linear combinations of exponentials, but for which nontrivial solutions of pure memory type do exist.

Example 6.6. Consider the kernel

$$\mu(s) = e^{-s}(1+as),$$

with a > 0 small enough to guarantee that μ is nonincreasing. Define

$$\phi(s) = 2 - 4s + s^2$$

noting that

$$\int_0^\infty e^{-s}\phi(s)ds = \int_0^\infty se^{-s}\phi(s)ds = 0.$$

It is then apparent that, for any $u_0 \in H^1$, the function $\eta_0(s) = \phi(s)u_0$ fulfills (6.2). Accordingly, $(0, 0, \eta^t)$ with η^t given by (6.1) is of pure memory type.

The example can be easily extended to any kernel of the form

(6.3)
$$\mu(s) = \sum_{n=1}^{N} p_n(s) e^{-b_n s},$$

where $b_n > 0$ and p_n are polynomials. The situation is quite different if we consider an infinite sum of exponential kernels.

Example 6.7. Consider the kernel

$$\mu(s) = \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} a_n e^{-b_n s},$$

where $a_n > 0$ is the general term of a convergent series, and $b_n > 0$ is a strictly increasing sequence satisfying

$$\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{1}{b_n} = \infty.$$

Such a b_n is called a *Münz sequence*. Let $(0, 0, \eta^t)$ be a solution of pure memory type. As before, choosing any vector $w \in H$, we set $q(s) = \langle \eta_0(s), w \rangle$. Then we have the equality

$$\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} c_n e^{-b_n t} = 0,$$

where

$$c_n = a_n \int_0^\infty e^{-b_n s} q(s) ds.$$

It is readily seen that the latter equality, valid for every $t \ge 0$, is possible if and only if $c_n = 0$ for every n. In other words, the Laplace transform of q is zero at every point b_n . By a famous theorem due to Münz (see [43]), this implies that $q \equiv 0$, so that $\eta_0 \equiv 0$.

We now discuss the analogue of Theorem 6.3 for $s_* = \infty$. Here, we know that pure memory solutions can exist, at least for certain kernels. Nonetheless, one might ask if u(t) eventually zero forces the solution to be of pure memory type. In general, this seems a hard question to cope with. We have a (positive) answer for the exponential kernel.

Theorem 6.8. Let $\mu(s) = e^{-s}$, and let $(u(t), \dot{u}(t), \eta^t)$ be a solution to (4.1) such that u(t) = 0 for every $t \ge t_{\star}$, for some $t_{\star} \ge 0$. Then such a solution is of pure memory type.

Proof. For an arbitrarily given $w \in H^1$, let us denote

$$\xi(t) = \langle u(t), w \rangle$$
 and $\xi_1(t) = \langle u(t), w \rangle_1$.

Borrowing an idea from [8], we multiply (4.1) by $e^t w$ in H. Exploiting the representation formula (4.2), we obtain the equality

$$e^t \ddot{\xi}(t) + 2e^t \xi_1(t) - \int_0^t e^s \xi_1(s) ds = G,$$

where

$$G = \int_0^\infty e^{-s} \big[\xi_1(0) - \langle \eta_0(s), w \rangle_1 \big] ds$$

is independent of t. Taking the derivative with respect to time, and then multiplying by e^{-t} , we are led to

$$\ddot{\xi} + \ddot{\xi} + 2\dot{\xi}_1 + \xi_1 = 0$$

This is nothing but the weak formulation of the equation

(6.4)
$$\ddot{u} + \ddot{u} + 2A\dot{u} + Au = 0.$$

The latter is a particular instance of the Moore-Gibson-Thompson (MGT) equation

$$\ddot{u} + \alpha \ddot{u} + \beta A \dot{u} + \gamma A u = 0,$$

which is known to generate a strongly continuous semigroup on the space $H^1 \times H^1 \times H$, for all parameters $\alpha, \beta, \gamma > 0$ (see, e.g., [8, 23, 29, 30, 39, 41]). In fact, the recent paper [4] shows that for the generation of the semigroup it is enough to require $\beta > 0$, whereas α, γ can be arbitrary real numbers. Hence, as \ddot{u} and $\beta A \dot{u}$ keep the same sign under temporal inversion, the MGT equation actually generates a strongly continuous group of solutions. Accordingly, if u(t) = 0 for every $t \geq t_{\star}$ in (6.4), then the whole energy vanishes at t_{\star} , and consequently $u \equiv 0$. Meaning that the solution to (4.1) is of pure memory type. \Box

Incidentally, the fact that the MGT equation generates a group allows us to draw a conclusion on the viscoelastic system (4.1) which at first glance might seem rather surprising. Namely, it is possible to have a nonempty dynamics where the position u(t)and the velocity $\dot{u}(t)$ simultaneously vanish at a given positive time. This is detailed in the next example.

Example 6.9. Let $\mu(s) = e^{-s}$, and select a smooth element w_1 , say, $w_1 \in \text{dom}(A)$. Then, there exists a solution to the MGT equation (6.4) such that

$$(u(1), \dot{u}(1), \ddot{u}(1)) = (0, 0, w_1).$$

Then, setting $\eta_0(s) = \ddot{u}(0)$, which is as regular as needed, and defining η^t via (4.2), by recasting the argument of the proof of Theorem 6.8 the other way around, we see that $(u(t), \dot{u}(t), \eta^t)$ solves (4.1). This solution cannot be of pure memory type, otherwise u(t) would be the null solution to (6.4), but nonetheless it fulfills $u(1) = \dot{u}(1) = 0$.

7. The Backward Uniqueness Property

An important issue on the viscoelastic equation, which seems to have never been discussed in full detail, concerns with the backward uniqueness property. Let us recall the definition.

Definition 7.1. The semigroup S(t) generated by system (4.1) satisfies the *backward* uniqueness property if the initial condition E(0) > 0 implies that E(t) > 0 for all t > 0.

In particular, if the semigroup complies with the definition above, then it cannot be nilpotent. The following theorem holds.

Theorem 7.2. For any admissible kernel μ , the semigroup S(t) satisfies the backward uniqueness property.

For the case $s_{\star} = \infty$, we need a preliminary result which, although preparatory to the proof of Theorem 7.2, has a clear interest by itself.

Theorem 7.3. Let $s_{\star} = \infty$, and assume that $u \neq 0$. Then, there exists $\tau > 0$ and a constant c > 0, depending on the particular solution, such that

$$\mathsf{E}(t) \ge c\mu(t), \quad \forall t \ge \tau.$$

Proof. Since $u \neq 0$, there exists $\tau > 0$ such that

$$\nu = \int_0^\tau \|u(s)\|_1^2 ds > 0$$

Since μ is decreasing, for $t \geq \tau$ we have

$$\begin{aligned} 2\mathsf{E}(t) &\geq \int_{0}^{t} \mu(s) \|u(t) - u(t-s)\|_{1}^{2} ds \\ &\geq \frac{1}{2} \int_{0}^{t} \mu(s) \|u(t-s)\|_{1}^{2} ds - \varkappa \|u(t)\|_{1}^{2} \\ &\geq \frac{1}{2} \mu(t) \int_{0}^{t} \|u(s)\|_{1}^{2} ds - 2\varkappa \mathsf{E}(t) \\ &\geq \frac{\nu}{2} \mu(t) - 2\varkappa \mathsf{E}(t). \end{aligned}$$

The thesis follows by setting $c = \frac{\nu}{4(1+\varkappa)}$.

Proof of Theorem 7.2. We consider two cases separately.

CASE $s_{\star} = \infty$. If $u \neq 0$, the claim follows directly from Theorem 7.3 together with the fact that the energy is nonincreasing. If $u \equiv 0$ and $(u(t), \dot{u}(t), \eta^t)$ is not the trivial solution, then it is of pure memory type. Therefore, on account of (6.1), we infer that

$$\mathsf{E}(t) = \frac{1}{2} \int_0^\infty \mu(t+s) \|\eta_0(s)\|_1^2 ds > 0,$$

as $\eta_0 \not\equiv 0$.

CASE $s_{\star} < \infty$. If $\mathsf{E}(t_{\star}) = 0$ for some $t_{\star} > 0$, then $\mathsf{E}(t) = 0$ for every $t \ge t_{\star}$. In particular, u(t) = 0 for every $t \ge t_{\star}$. Hence, $\mathsf{E} \equiv 0$ by Theorem 6.3.

Remark 7.4. Theorem 7.2 is particularly relevant for the case $s_* < \infty$, as it tells that the energy survives even though the kernel is eventually vanishing. It is also clear from the proof that a stronger form of the backwards uniqueness property holds when $s_* < \infty$. Namely, in order to conclude that $\mathsf{E}(0) = 0$ it is enough to know that u(t) eventually vanishes.

We finally state an immediate consequence of Theorem 7.3.

Theorem 7.5. If $s_{\star} = \infty$ then

$$||S(t)||_{L(\mathcal{H})} \ge c \sqrt{\mu(t)},$$

for some c > 0 and every t > 0 large.

Clearly, after Theorem 7.2, the same is true, and in a much stronger form, if $s_{\star} < \infty$. Observe that the situation here is different from what we saw in concern with the right-translation semigroup R(t) (cf. Example 3.2).

8. The Exponential Kernel: Analysis of the Decay Rate

The simplest possible situation, but at the same time the most significant from the physical viewpoint, is the one of the exponential kernel

$$\mu(s) = \varkappa \varrho e^{-\varrho s},$$

where $\varkappa, \rho > 0$. Observe that \varkappa is exactly the mass of μ . In connection with (1.2), this is the same as taking

$$g(s) = 1 + \varkappa e^{-\varrho s}.$$

Such a kernel clearly satisfies (2.2) with C = 1 and $\delta = \rho$, but (2.2) does not hold for any $\delta > \rho$. Accordingly, the related semigroup S(t) is exponentially stable, and by Corollary 4.5 its decay rate fulfills the bound

$$\omega_{\star} \leq \frac{\varrho}{2},$$

which can also be deduced from Theorem 7.5. In fact, from our previous analysis, we know that for any initial datum $\boldsymbol{u}_0 \neq 0$ the decay of $\|S(t)\boldsymbol{u}_0\|_{\mathcal{H}}$ cannot be faster than $e^{-\frac{\varrho}{2}t}$. And such a decay is actually attained whenever $S(t)\boldsymbol{u}_0$ is a solution of pure memory type, since in that case $\boldsymbol{u}_0 = (0, 0, \eta_0)$ and

$$||S(t)\boldsymbol{u}_0||_{\mathcal{H}} = ||R(t)\eta_0||_{\mathcal{M}}.$$

Then, two natural questions arise:

- Is ω_{\star} exactly equal to $\frac{\varrho}{2}$?
- And, if not, how ω_{\star} depend on ϱ and \varkappa ?

The answer to the first question is negative. This was already noted in [25], but only for A unbounded. Here, we provide a much simpler proof, covering also the case A bounded.

Theorem 8.1. The decay rate of the semigroup complies with the bound

$$\omega_{\star} < \frac{\varrho}{3}.$$

Proof. With reference to Section 5, it is enough showing that $\sigma(\mathbb{A})$ contains an element z_0 with $\Re \mathfrak{e}(z_0) > -\frac{\varrho}{3}$. For this particular kernel,

$$\mathcal{L}_{\mu}(z) = 1 + \varkappa - \frac{\varkappa \varrho}{z + \varrho},$$

so that we infer from Theorem 5.1 that $\sigma(\mathbb{A})$ contains the set

$$\bigcup_{\lambda \in \sigma(A)} \left\{ z \in \Pi_{\varrho} : \, p(z) = 0 \right\},\,$$

where

(8.1)
$$p(z) = z^3 + \varrho z^2 + \lambda (1 + \varkappa) z + \lambda \varrho.$$

We will reach our conclusion by proving that, for an arbitrarily fixed $\lambda \in \sigma(A)$, the polynomial p has a root with real part greater than $-\frac{\varrho}{3}$. Incidentally, since S(t) is a contraction semigroup, the real part of this root cannot be positive. Let then $\lambda \in \sigma(A)$ be fixed. Performing the change of variable

$$w = z + \frac{\varrho}{3},$$

one can check that p(z) = 0 turns into

$$w^{3} + w \left[\lambda (1 + \varkappa) - \frac{\varrho^{2}}{3} \right] + \frac{2}{27} \varrho^{3} - \frac{1}{3} \varrho \lambda (\varkappa - 2) = 0.$$

The latter is a third-order equation lacking the second-order term, and this readily implies the existence of a root w_0 with positive real part. The corresponding z_0 is then the sought root of p.

Nonetheless, in order to understand the behavior of ω_{\star} in dependance of ρ and \varkappa , we need to enter more deeply into the structure of the spectrum. Clearly, we already know that $\omega_{\star} \to 0$ as $\rho \to 0$. It is also easy to see that the same occurs when $\varkappa \to \infty$, as in that case p exhibits a real root

$$z \sim -\frac{\varrho}{1+\varkappa}$$

The full picture is described by the following theorem.

Theorem 8.2. The decay rate ω_{\star} deteriorates to zero when

- (i) $\rho \to 0$ or $\rho \to \infty$, for any fixed $\varkappa > 0$; and
- (ii) $\varkappa \to 0 \text{ or } \varkappa \to \infty$, for any fixed $\varrho > 0$.

Proof. We only need to consider the limits $\varkappa \to 0$ and $\rho \to \infty$. Again, let $\lambda \in \sigma(A)$ be given. Writing z = x + iy, the equation p(z) = 0, with p given by (8.1), is equivalent to

$$\begin{cases} x^3 - 3xy^2 + \varrho(x^2 - y^2) + \lambda(1 + \varkappa)x + \lambda \varrho = 0, \\ y(3x^2 - y^2 + 2\varrho x + \lambda + \lambda \varkappa) = 0. \end{cases}$$

Looking for a solution with $y \neq 0$, from the second equation we get

$$y^2 = \mathbf{g}(x) = 3x^2 + 2\varrho x + \lambda + \lambda \varkappa_2$$

which, substituted into the first one, yields

$$f(x) = 8x^3 + 8\varrho x^2 + 2x(\lambda + \lambda \varkappa + \varrho^2) + \lambda \varrho \varkappa = 0.$$

Observe that $f(0) = \lambda \varrho \varkappa > 0$, and the parabola g(x) takes its minimum at $x = -\frac{\varrho}{3}$. At this point, we split the argument in two cases.

First, we assume that $\varkappa \to 0$, and we choose

$$\xi = -\frac{\varrho}{2} \left(\frac{\varkappa}{1+\varkappa} \right) \to 0.$$

Since

$$\mathsf{f}(\xi) = -\frac{\varkappa \varrho^3}{(1+\varkappa)^3} < 0,$$

there exists $x_0 \in (\xi, 0)$ such that $f(x_0) = 0$ and $g(x_0) \sim \lambda > 0$. Accordingly, the complex conjugate numbers

$$z_0^{\pm} = x_0 \pm i\sqrt{g(x_0)}$$

are roots of p.

Instead, if $\rho \to \infty$, we choose

$$\xi = -\frac{\lambda(1+\varkappa)}{2\varrho} \to 0.$$

By direct computations,

$$\mathsf{f}(\xi) = -\frac{\lambda}{\varrho^3} \big[\varrho^4 - \varrho^2 (1+\varkappa)^2 \lambda + (1+\varkappa)^3 \lambda^2 \big] \sim -\lambda \varrho < 0,$$

hence there is $x_0 \in (\xi, 0)$ such that $f(x_0) = 0$. Besides, as ξ eventually satisfies $\xi > -\frac{\varrho}{3}$, we have that

$$g(x_0) > g(\xi) = 3\xi^2 > 0,$$

and we get z_0^{\pm} as before.

In all cases, it is apparent that

$$0 > \mathfrak{Re}(z_0) = x_0 > \xi \to 0,$$

either when $\varkappa \to 0$ or when $\varrho \to \infty$.

9. The Exponential Kernel: The Spectrum

Theorem 5.2 tailored for the exponential kernel $\mu(s) = \varkappa \varrho e^{-\varrho s}$ reads

$$\sigma_{\mathbf{p}}(\mathbb{A}) \cap \Pi_{\varrho} = W_{\mathbf{p}}, \qquad \sigma_{\mathbf{c}}(\mathbb{A}) \cap \Pi_{\varrho} = W_{\mathbf{c}} \cup Z, \qquad \sigma_{\mathbf{r}}(\mathbb{A}) \cap \Pi_{\varrho} = \emptyset,$$

where

$$W_{\mathbf{p}} = \bigcup_{\lambda \in \sigma_{\mathbf{p}}(A)} \left\{ z \in \Pi_{\varrho} : p(z) = 0 \right\},$$
$$W_{\mathbf{c}} = \bigcup_{\lambda \in \sigma_{\mathbf{c}}(A)} \left\{ z \in \Pi_{\varrho} : p(z) = 0 \right\},$$

with p(z) given by (8.1), and

$$Z = \begin{cases} \left\{ -\frac{\varrho}{1+\varkappa} \right\} & \text{if } A \text{ is unbounded and } \varkappa > 1, \\ \emptyset & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$

Besides, we know from Theorem 5.3 that the complement of Π_{ϱ} belongs to the spectrum, and more precisely to $\sigma_{\rm c}(\mathbb{A}) \cup \sigma_{\rm r}(\mathbb{A})$. Our aim here is to provide the full characterization of $\sigma(\mathbb{A})$. To this end, we introduce the special number

$$\lambda_{\star} = \frac{\varrho^2}{4(\varkappa - 1)},$$

clearly defined only when $\varkappa \neq 1$. For convenience, we agree to set $\lambda_{\star} = 0$ if $\varkappa = 1$.

Theorem 9.1. The following hold:

(I) If z = x + iy with $x < -\frac{\varrho}{2}$ then $z \in \sigma_{\rm r}(\mathbb{A})$ but $z \notin \sigma_{\rm ap}(\mathbb{A})$.

(II) If
$$z = -\frac{\varrho}{2} + iy$$
 with $y \neq 0$ then $z \in \sigma_c(\mathbb{A})$

(III) If
$$z = -\frac{\varrho}{2}$$
 and $\lambda_{\star} \notin \sigma_{p}(A)$ then $z \in \sigma_{c}(\mathbb{A})$.

(IV) If $z = -\frac{\varrho}{2}$ and $\lambda_{\star} \in \sigma_{\mathrm{p}}(A)$ then $z \in \sigma_{\mathrm{r}}(\mathbb{A})$ and $z \in \sigma_{\mathrm{ap}}(\mathbb{A})$.

Remark 9.2. Incidentally, the result indicates that the semigroup has somehow bad spectral properties, as we know that no trajectory but the trivial one can have a decay faster than $e^{-\frac{\rho}{2}t}$.

Defining the sets

$$X_{\rm c} = \{ z = -\frac{\varrho}{2} + iy : y \neq 0 \}$$
 and $X_{\rm r} = \{ z = x + iy : x < -\frac{\varrho}{2} \},$

we have now the complete picture:

• If λ_{\star} is not an eigenvalue of A then

$$\sigma_{\mathbf{p}}(\mathbb{A}) = W_{\mathbf{p}}, \qquad \sigma_{\mathbf{c}}(\mathbb{A}) = W_{\mathbf{c}} \cup Z \cup X_{\mathbf{c}} \cup \left\{-\frac{\varrho}{2}\right\}, \qquad \sigma_{\mathbf{r}}(\mathbb{A}) = X_{\mathbf{r}}.$$

• If λ_{\star} is an eigenvalue of A then

$$\sigma_{\mathbf{p}}(\mathbb{A}) = W_{\mathbf{p}}, \qquad \sigma_{\mathbf{c}}(\mathbb{A}) = W_{\mathbf{c}} \cup Z \cup X_{\mathbf{c}}, \qquad \sigma_{\mathbf{r}}(\mathbb{A}) = X_{\mathbf{r}} \cup \left\{-\frac{\varrho}{2}\right\}.$$

• In all cases, $X_{\rm r}$ is the only part of the spectrum that does not belong to $\sigma_{\rm ap}(\mathbb{A})$.

The main tool needed in the proof of Theorem 9.1 is the linear operator $\Lambda : \mathcal{M} \to H^1$, depending on $z \in \mathbb{C}$ with $\mathfrak{Re}(z) \leq -\frac{\varrho}{2}$, defined as

$$\Lambda \eta = -z(1 + \varkappa + z^2 A^{-1}) \, \Phi \eta + \varkappa \varrho z \, \Psi \eta,$$

where

$$\begin{split} &\Phi\eta=\int_0^\infty e^{zs}\eta(s)ds,\\ &\Psi\eta=\int_0^\infty e^{-(\varrho+z)s}\int_s^\infty e^{zr}\eta(r)dr\,ds, \end{split}$$

with domain

dom(
$$\Lambda$$
) = { $\eta \in \mathcal{M} : \Phi \eta \in H^1$ and $\Psi \eta \in H^1$ }

It is apparent that $\operatorname{dom}(\Lambda)$ contains the set

$$\mathcal{M}_0 = \{ \eta \in \mathcal{M} : \eta(s) \text{ eventually vanishes} \}.$$

Hence Λ is always densely defined.

A word of warning. It is understood that $\Phi \eta \in H^1$ means that the integral exists in H^1 in the sense of Bochner, namely,

$$\int_0^\infty e^{\Re \mathfrak{e}(z)s} \|\eta(s)\|_1 ds < \infty.$$

And the same for $\Psi \eta \in H^1$.

Notation. If λ_{\star} is an eigenvalue of A, which can occur only when $\varkappa > 1$, we will denote by V the eigenspace relative to λ_{\star} , and by P and P^{\perp} the projections onto V and its orthogonal complement V^{\perp} , respectively.

We need some preparatory lemmas.

Lemma 9.3. If $\mathfrak{Re}(z) < -\frac{\varrho}{2}$ then Λ is a bounded operator.

Proof. Let $z = x + iy \in \mathbb{C}$ with $x < -\frac{\varrho}{2}$ be given, and let $\eta \in \mathcal{M}$ be an arbitrary unit vector. Then, from the Hölder inequality, we have

$$\|\Phi\eta\|_1 \le \int_0^\infty e^{(x+\frac{\varrho}{2})s} e^{-\frac{\varrho}{2}s} \|\eta(s)\|_1 ds \le \left(\int_0^\infty e^{(2x+\varrho)s} ds\right)^{\frac{1}{2}} \frac{1}{\sqrt{\varkappa\varrho}} \|\eta\|_{\mathcal{M}} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{(-2x-\varrho)\varkappa\varrho}}.$$

This proves the continuity of Φ . Concerning Ψ , we write

$$\begin{aligned} \|\Psi\eta\|_{1} &\leq \int_{0}^{\infty} e^{-(\varrho+x)s} \int_{s}^{\infty} e^{xr} \|\eta(r)\|_{1} dr \, ds \\ &= \int_{0}^{\infty} e^{xr} \|\eta(r)\|_{1} \int_{0}^{r} e^{-(\varrho+x)s} ds \, dr. \end{aligned}$$

Observe that

$$\int_0^r e^{-(\varrho+x)s} ds \le \begin{cases} r & \text{if } \varrho+x \ge 0, \\ \frac{1}{-\varrho-x} e^{-(\varrho+x)r} & \text{if } \varrho+x < 0. \end{cases}$$

Therefore, exploiting again the Hölder inequality, if $\rho + x \ge 0$ we get

$$\|\Psi\eta\|_{1} \leq \int_{0}^{\infty} r e^{(x+\frac{\varrho}{2})r} e^{-\frac{\varrho}{2}r} \|\eta(r)\|_{1} dr \leq \left(\int_{0}^{\infty} r^{2} e^{(2x+\varrho)r} dr\right)^{\frac{1}{2}} \frac{1}{\sqrt{\varkappa\varrho}} = \frac{\sqrt{2}}{(-2x-\varrho)^{\frac{3}{2}}\sqrt{\varkappa\varrho}}$$

whereas if $\rho + x < 0$ we are led to

$$\|\Psi\eta\|_{1} \leq -\frac{1}{\varrho+x} \int_{0}^{\infty} e^{-\frac{\varrho}{2}r} e^{-\frac{\varrho}{2}r} \|\eta(r)\|_{1} dr \leq -\frac{1}{\varrho(\varrho+x)\sqrt{\varkappa}}$$

In both cases the continuity of Ψ is established.

Lemma 9.4. If either $z = -\frac{\varrho}{2} + iy$ with $y \neq 0$, or $z = -\frac{\varrho}{2}$ and $\lambda_{\star} \notin \sigma_{p}(A)$, then for any $u \in H^{1}$ there is a sequence $\eta_{n} \in \mathcal{M}_{0}$ such that

$$\eta_n \to 0 \text{ in } \mathcal{M} \qquad and \qquad \Lambda \eta_n \to u \text{ in } H^1.$$

In particular, Λ is unbounded.

Proof. We first observe that, if we can prove the lemma for u in a dense subset of H^1 , by a simple argument the claim follows for every $u \in H^1$. Let then $z = -\frac{\varrho}{2} + iy$ be given, and let u belong to some dense subset of H^1 . Aiming to find η_n , we consider the sequence of nonnegative functions

$$\phi_n(s) = \frac{1}{s}\chi_{[n,ne]}(s),$$

which satisfy

$$\int_{s}^{\infty} \phi_{n}(s) ds = \begin{cases} 1 & \text{if } s \leq n, \\ \log \frac{ne}{s} & \text{if } n < s \leq ne, \\ 0 & \text{if } ne < s. \end{cases}$$

For $w \in H^1$ to be chosen later, we define

$$\eta_n(s) = w e^{-zs} \phi_n(s).$$

Letting $n \to \infty$, we have

$$\|\eta_n\|_{\mathcal{M}}^2 = \varkappa \varrho \|w\|_1^2 \int_n^{ne} \frac{1}{s^2} ds \leq \frac{\varkappa \varrho}{n} \|w\|_1^2 \to 0.$$

Moreover

$$\Psi \eta_n = w \int_0^n e^{-(\varrho+z)s} ds + w \int_n^{ne} e^{-(\varrho+z)s} \log \frac{ne}{s} ds \to \frac{1}{\varrho+z} w,$$

while

$$\Phi\eta_n = w \int_n^{ne} \frac{1}{s} ds = w.$$

Therefore

$$\Lambda \eta_n \to -\frac{z}{\varrho+z} \big[\varrho+z+\varkappa z + (\varrho z^2+z^3)A^{-1} \big] w.$$

Denoting $\hat{u} = -\frac{\varrho+z}{z}u$ for simplicity, the proof is finished if we can find a solution $w \in H^1$ to the equation

(9.1)
$$[\varrho + z + \varkappa z + (\varrho z^2 + z^3) A^{-1}] w = \hat{u}.$$

Exploiting the functional calculus of A, as we did in Section 5, we obtain

$$w = \int_{\sigma(A)} \frac{\lambda}{p_z(\lambda)} dE_A(\lambda) \,\hat{u}_z$$

where E_A is the spectral measure of A, and

$$p_z(\lambda) = z^3 + \varrho z^2 + \lambda (1 + \varkappa) z + \lambda \varrho$$

is exactly the third-order polynomial in z encountered in (8.1), but now considered as a function of λ . To have $w \in H^1$ it suffices that

$$\sup_{\lambda \in \sigma(A)} \frac{\lambda}{|p_z(\lambda)|} < \infty.$$

Since $\sigma(A)$ is closed, this occurs if and only if

$$z \neq -\frac{\varrho}{1+\varkappa}$$
, if A is unbounded,

and

$$p_z(\lambda) \neq 0, \quad \forall \lambda \in \sigma(A).$$

The first condition is always satisfied unless $z = -\frac{\varrho}{2}$ and $\varkappa = 1$. The second condition is certainly satisfied if $y \neq 0$. Indeed, recalling the proof of Theorem 8.2,

$$f(-\frac{\varrho}{2}) = -\lambda \varrho \neq 0 \quad \Rightarrow \quad p_z(\lambda) \neq 0.$$

Hence the lemma is proved when $y \neq 0$. Let us focus on y = 0, that is, $z = -\frac{\varrho}{2}$. We first tackle the case $\varkappa = 1$, or equivalently $\lambda_{\star} = 0$, which occurs only when A is unbounded. Then (9.1) is solved by

$$w = \frac{8}{\varrho^3} A\hat{u},$$

that belongs to H^1 whenever $\hat{u} \in \text{dom}(A^{\frac{3}{2}})$, a dense subspace of H^1 . For the remaining cases, we see by direct computations that

$$p_z(\lambda) = 0 \quad \Leftrightarrow \quad \lambda = \lambda_\star.$$

Hence if $\lambda_{\star} \notin \sigma(A)$ we find $w \in H^1$. We are left to consider the case $\lambda_{\star} \in \sigma_{c}(A)$. Introducing the family of sets depending on $\varepsilon > 0$

$$\Delta_{\varepsilon} = (-\infty, \lambda_{\star} - \varepsilon] \cup [\lambda_{\star} + \varepsilon, \infty),$$

we know that the space $\bigcup_{\varepsilon>0} E_A(\Delta_{\varepsilon})H^1$ is dense in H^1 . Given any $\varepsilon > 0$ and any $\hat{u} \in E_A(\Delta_{\varepsilon})H^1$, we get

$$w = \int_{\sigma(A)\cap\Delta_{\varepsilon}} \frac{\lambda}{p_z(\lambda)} dE_A(\lambda) \,\hat{u}$$

which belongs to H^1 since

$$\sup_{\lambda\in\sigma(A)\cap\Delta_{\varepsilon}}\frac{\lambda}{|p_{z}(\lambda)|}<\infty.$$

This finishes the proof.

Lemma 9.5. If $z = -\frac{\varrho}{2}$ and $\lambda_{\star} \in \sigma_{p}(A)$, then the restriction of the operator Λ on $P\mathcal{M}$ is a bounded operator with values in PH^{1} .

Proof. Integrating by parts in $\Psi\eta$, which is allowed in the domain of Λ , we get

$$\Psi \eta = \frac{2}{\varrho} \Phi \eta - \frac{2}{\varrho} \int_0^\infty e^{-\varrho s} \eta(s) ds,$$

so that

$$\Lambda \eta = -\frac{\varrho^3}{8\lambda_\star} (1 - \lambda_\star A^{-1}) \,\Phi \eta + \varkappa \varrho \int_0^\infty e^{-\varrho s} \eta(s) ds.$$

If $\eta \in P\mathcal{M}$, then $\Phi\eta$ is an eigenvector of A corresponding to the eigenvalue λ_{\star} . Then we reduce to

$$\Lambda \eta = \varkappa \varrho \int_0^\infty e^{-\varrho s} \eta(s) ds.$$

Using the Hölder inequality, as we did in the proof of Lemma 9.3, we conclude that Λ restricted on $P\mathcal{M}$ is a bounded operator, whose range is obviously contained in PH^1 . \Box

We can finally proceed to the

Proof of Theorem 9.1. Let $z = x + iy \in \mathbb{C}$ with $x \leq -\frac{\varrho}{2}$ be given. Recall that, after Theorem 5.3, we already know that $z \in \sigma_{c}(\mathbb{A}) \cup \sigma_{r}(\mathbb{A})$. Take any

$$\hat{\boldsymbol{u}} = (\hat{u}, \hat{v}, \hat{\eta}) \in H^1 \times H \times \operatorname{dom}(\Lambda).$$

Such vectors are clearly dense in \mathcal{H} , and by Lemma 9.3 they cover the whole \mathcal{H} whenever $x < -\frac{\varrho}{2}$. If $\boldsymbol{u} = (u, v, \eta) \in \text{dom}(\mathbb{A})$ is the solution to the equation

$$(z - \mathbb{A})\boldsymbol{u} = \hat{\boldsymbol{u}}$$

that is, to system (5.2)-(5.4), then η must fulfills (5.5). On the other hand,

ŝ

$$\lim_{s \to \infty} \int_0^s e^{zr} \hat{\eta}(r) dr = \Phi \hat{\eta},$$

where the convergence occurs in H^1 . Accordingly, if $v \neq z \Phi \hat{\eta}$, then the asymptotic relation

$$\eta(s) \sim \frac{1}{z}v - \frac{e^{-zs}}{z} \left[v - z\Phi\hat{\eta}\right]$$

holds as $s \to \infty$. Since $x \leq -\frac{\varrho}{2}$, this implies that $\eta \notin \mathcal{M}$. Thus, in order to have $\eta \in \mathcal{M}$, it is necessary that

$$v = z\Phi\hat{\eta}$$

26

Accordingly, (5.5) becomes

(9.2)
$$\eta(s) = \Phi \hat{\eta} - e^{-zs} \int_s^\infty e^{zr} \hat{\eta}(r) dr.$$

Observe that $\hat{\eta} \in \text{dom}(\Lambda)$ does not automatically imply $\eta \in \mathcal{M}$. This certainly true however if $\hat{\eta} \in \mathcal{M}_0$. Substituting v and η into (5.2) and (5.3) we obtain

$$u = \frac{1}{z}\hat{u} + \Phi\hat{\eta},$$

but also

$$u = -(\varkappa + z^2 A^{-1}) \Phi \hat{\eta} + \varkappa \varrho \Psi \hat{\eta} + A^{-1} \hat{v}.$$

Hence the solution \boldsymbol{u} exists if and only if its third component η given by (9.2) belongs to \mathcal{M} , and the compatibility condition

(9.3)
$$\hat{u} = \Lambda \hat{\eta} + z A^{-1} \hat{v}$$

is satisfied. At this point, we consider cases (I)-(IV) separately.

CASE (I). On account on Lemma 9.3 and the fact that $A^{-1}: H \to H^1$ is continuous, the linear functional $\Gamma: H \times \mathcal{M} \to H^1$ defined as

$$\Gamma(\hat{v},\hat{\eta}) = \Lambda \hat{\eta} + z A^{-1} \hat{v}$$

is bounded. Hence its graph

$$\mathcal{G} = \left\{ (\hat{u}, \hat{v}, \hat{\eta}) \in \mathcal{H} : \, \hat{u} = \Gamma(\hat{v}, \hat{\eta}) \right\}$$

is closed and strictly contained in \mathcal{H} . Therefore, by (9.3) we get

$$\operatorname{ran}(z - \mathbb{A}) \subset \mathcal{G} \neq \mathcal{H},$$

implying that $z \in \sigma_{\mathbf{r}}(\mathbb{A})$. Actually, we have the equality

$$\operatorname{ran}(z - \mathbb{A}) = \mathcal{G},$$

which guarantees (by the Inverse Mapping theorem) that the operator $z - \mathbb{A}$ is bounded below, i.e., $z \notin \sigma_{ap}(\mathbb{A})$. To see that, it is enough proving that, for any $\hat{\eta} \in \mathcal{M}$, the vector η given by (9.2) lies in \mathcal{M} as well. Since $\Phi \hat{\eta} \in \mathcal{M}$, the conclusion follows if the same is true for

$$\zeta(s) = e^{-zs} \int_s^\infty e^{zr} \hat{\eta}(r) dr.$$

Indeed, calling $a = -x - \frac{\varrho}{2} > 0$, we have

$$\|\zeta(s)\|_1 \le e^{(\frac{\varrho}{2}+a)s} \int_s^\infty e^{-(\frac{\varrho}{2}+a)r} \|\hat{\eta}(r)\|_1 dr.$$

Hence,

$$\|\zeta\|_{\mathcal{M}}^2 \le \varkappa \varrho \int_0^\infty |F(s)|^2 ds,$$

having set

$$F(s) = \int_{s}^{\infty} e^{a(s-r)} e^{-\frac{\rho}{2}r} \|\hat{\eta}(r)\|_{1} dr.$$

Extending F(s) to be zero for s < 0, all we need is showing that $F \in L^2(\mathbb{R})$. To this end, defining the functions

$$f(s) = \begin{cases} e^{-\frac{\varrho}{2}s} \|\hat{\eta}(s)\|_1 & \text{if } s \ge 0, \\ 0 & \text{if } s < 0, \end{cases}$$

and

$$g(s) = \begin{cases} 0 & \text{if } s \ge 0, \\ e^{as} & \text{if } s < 0, \end{cases}$$

we rewrite F as the convolution on the real line

$$F = f * g,$$

noting that $f \in L^2(\mathbb{R})$ and $g \in L^1(\mathbb{R})$. From a classical result of the convolution theory (see, e.g., [22]), we deduce that $F \in L^2(\mathbb{R})$.

CASES (II)-(III). In order to conclude that $z \in \sigma_{c}(\mathbb{A})$ we show that

$$\overline{\operatorname{ran}(z-\mathbb{A})} \supset H^1 \times H \times \mathcal{M}_0,$$

which readily yields

$$\overline{\operatorname{ran}(z-\mathbb{A})}=\mathcal{H}.$$

Let us then take

$$\hat{\boldsymbol{u}} = (\hat{u}, \hat{v}, \hat{\eta}) \in H^1 \times H \times \mathcal{M}_0,$$

telling in particular that the vector η given by (9.2) belongs to \mathcal{M} . Exploiting Lemma 9.4, there is a sequence $\hat{\eta}_n \in \mathcal{M}_0$ such that

$$\hat{\eta}_n \to 0$$
 in \mathcal{M} and $\Lambda \hat{\eta}_n \to \hat{u} - \Lambda \hat{\eta} - z A^{-1} \hat{v}$ in H^1 .

Next, define

$$\hat{\boldsymbol{u}}_n = (\Lambda(\hat{\eta} + \hat{\eta}_n) + zA^{-1}\hat{v}, \hat{v}, \hat{\eta} + \hat{\eta}_n),$$

By construction,

$$\hat{\boldsymbol{u}}_n \to \hat{\boldsymbol{u}} \text{ in } \mathcal{H},$$

and $\hat{\boldsymbol{u}}_n \in \operatorname{ran}(z - \mathbb{A})$.

CASE (IV). We write \mathcal{H} as the orthogonal sum $\mathcal{H} = \mathcal{V} \oplus \mathcal{V}^{\perp}$, where

$$\mathcal{V} = PH^1 \times PH \times P\mathcal{M}$$
 and $\mathcal{V}^{\perp} = P^{\perp}H^1 \times P^{\perp}H \times P^{\perp}\mathcal{M}$.

Since both \mathcal{V} and \mathcal{V}^{\perp} are invariant under the action of \mathbb{A} , we have the decomposition

$$\mathbb{A} = \mathbb{A}_{|\mathcal{V}} \oplus \mathbb{A}_{|\mathcal{V}^{\perp}},$$

so that

$$\operatorname{ran}(-\frac{\varrho}{2} - \mathbb{A}) = \operatorname{ran}(-\frac{\varrho}{2} - \mathbb{A}_{|\mathcal{V}|}) \oplus \operatorname{ran}(-\frac{\varrho}{2} - \mathbb{A}_{|\mathcal{V}^{\perp}}).$$

On the other hand, Lemma 9.5 ensures that $\Lambda_{|P\mathcal{M}} : P\mathcal{M} \to PH^1$ is bounded. Observe also that $P\mathcal{M}$ is nothing but $L^2_{\mu}(0,\infty;PH^1)$. Therefore, as far as $\mathbb{A}_{|\mathcal{V}}$ is concerned, we fall exactly into the situation of Case I. Accordingly,

$$\operatorname{ran}(-\frac{\varrho}{2} - \mathbb{A}_{|\mathcal{V}}) = \mathcal{G}_{\star},$$

28

where \mathcal{G}_{\star} is the graph of a bounded linear operator, hence closed and strictly contained in \mathcal{V} . In summary,

$$\overline{\operatorname{ran}(-\frac{\varrho}{2}-\mathbb{A})}\subset\mathcal{G}_{\star}\oplus\mathcal{V}^{\perp}\neq\mathcal{H},$$

meaning that $-\frac{\varrho}{2} \in \sigma_{\rm r}(\mathbb{A})$. We are left to show that $-\frac{\varrho}{2} \in \sigma_{\rm ap}(\mathbb{A})$. For this we exploit once more the proof of Theorem 8.2, from which we learn that given any z' = x' + iy' with $x' > -\frac{\varrho}{2}$ and $y' \neq 0$, if $f(x') \neq 0$ then $z' \notin \sigma(\mathbb{A})$ (recall that $Z \subset \mathbb{R}$). Since $f(-\frac{\varrho}{2}) = -\lambda \varrho$ and **f** is continuous, the resolvent set of \mathbb{A} contains the set

$$\left\{z' = x' + iy': \ -\frac{\varrho}{2} < x < -\frac{\varrho}{2} + \varepsilon, \ y \neq 0\right\},\$$

for some $\varepsilon > 0$. Thus the point $-\frac{\varrho}{2}$ belongs to the topological boundary of the spectrum, besides to the spectrum, and so it is an approximate eigenvalue.

10. Superexponential Kernels

We finally want to explore the possibility for the semigroup S(t) generated by system (4.1) to exhibit a decay faster than any exponential.

Definition 10.1. We say that S(t) is superstable if it has a decay rate $\omega_{\star} = \infty$.

After Corollary 4.5, we know that a necessary condition for the superstability of the semigroup is that the underlying kernel μ complies with the following definition.

Definition 10.2. An admissible kernel μ is *superexponential* if the δ -condition (2.2) holds for every $\delta > 0$.

Paradigmatic examples of superexponential kernels are $\mu(s) = e^{-s^2}$ and any compactly supported admissible kernel, that is, with $s_{\star} < \infty$. However, it might be not so immediate to check in general if a given kernel is superexponential. Introducing the (nonincreasing) function²

$$\alpha(t) = \limsup_{s \to \infty} \frac{\mu(t+s)}{\mu(s)},$$

the next result provides a characterization which seems to be more handy.

Theorem 10.3. The kernel μ is superexponential if and only if the limit

(10.1)
$$\lim_{t \to \infty} e^{\delta t} \alpha(t) = 0$$

holds for every $\delta > 0$.

Proof. One direction is pretty much obvious. Indeed, if μ satisfies the δ -condition, then for some $C = C(\delta)$ we have that

$$\frac{\mu(t+s)}{\mu(s)} \le Ce^{-\delta t}, \quad \forall s > 0$$

To prove the converse, define the strictly positive function

$$\beta(t) = 2\alpha(t) + e^{-t^2},$$

²If $s_{\star} < \infty$ the limit is interpreted equal to zero for every t > 0.

which, on account of (10.1), is easily seen to fulfill

$$\lim_{t \to \infty} \frac{\log \beta(t)}{t} = -\infty.$$

Let then $\delta > 0$ be arbitrarily fixed, and let $t_0 > 0$ large enough that

$$\frac{\log \beta(t_0)}{t_0} \le -\delta.$$

By the very definition of α , there is $s_0 > 0$ such that

$$\mu(t_0+s) \le \beta(t_0)\mu(s) \le e^{-\delta t_0}\mu(s), \quad \forall s \ge s_0.$$

Given any $t \ge 0$, we write

$$t = nt_0 + \tau,$$

for some integer n and $\tau \in [0, t_0)$. Since μ is nonincreasing, for every $s \geq s_0$ we get

$$\mu(t+s) = \mu(nt_0 + \tau + s) \le \mu(nt_0 + s).$$

On the other hand,

$$\mu(nt_0 + s) = \mu(t_0 + (n-1)t_0 + s) \le e^{-\delta t_0}\mu((n-1)t_0 + s) \le \dots \le e^{-\delta nt_0}\mu(s).$$

Therefore

$$\mu(t+s) \le e^{-\delta n t_0} \mu(s) \le e^{\delta t_0} e^{-\delta t} \mu(s).$$

This is exactly the desired conclusion for $s \ge s_0$. If $s < s_0$ and $t \ge s_0$, invoking again the monotonicity of μ , we learn from the latter inequality that

$$\mu(t+s) = \mu(t-s_0+s+s_0) \le e^{\delta t_0} e^{-\delta(t-s_0)} \mu(s+s_0) \le e^{\delta(t_0+s_0)} e^{-\delta t} \mu(s).$$

Finally, if $s < s_0$ and $t < s_0$,

$$\mu(t+s) \le \mu(s) \le e^{\delta s_0} e^{-\delta t} \mu(s).$$

Summarizing,

$$\mu(t+s) \le C e^{-\delta t} \mu(s),$$

for every $t \ge 0$ and s > 0, with $C = e^{\delta(t_0 + s_0)}$.

Remark 10.4. It is easy to construct (admissible) kernels decaying faster than any exponential, but not superexponential according to our definition. Indeed, it is enough to take a kernel $\mu(s) \leq e^{-t^2}$ constant on infinitely many intervals I_n of length n. In which case, one gets $\alpha(t) = 1$ for every t > 0.

Remark 10.5. In concrete cases, a superexponential kernel actually satisfies a stronger condition than (10.1), namely,

(10.2)
$$\alpha(t) = 0, \quad \forall t > t_0,$$

for some $t_0 \ge 0$. In fact, let aside pathological situations, (10.2) usually holds for $t_0 = 0$. This is for instance the case of the superexponential kernel $\mu(s) = e^{-s^2}$, or trivially of any compactly supported kernel. It is also worth noting that (10.2) with $t_0 = 0$ is equivalent to the condition³

$$\lim_{t \to \infty} \frac{1}{\mu(t)} \int_t^\infty \mu(s) ds = 0.$$

³If $s_{\star} < \infty$ the limit is taken for $t \to s_{\star}$.

We leave the proof of this fact to the interested reader.

Nonetheless, even if μ is superexponential, the superstability phenomenon cannot occur in the context of viscoelasticity. This is perhaps one of the most interesting results of this paper.

Theorem 10.6. For any admissible kernel μ , the decay rate ω_{\star} of S(t) is always finite. In other words, S(t) is never superstable.

Proof. We assume μ superexponential, which we know to be a necessary condition for superstability. Recalling that $\omega_* \leq -\sigma_*$, it is enough showing that $\sigma(\mathbb{A})$ is nonempty. Here the superexponential kernel comes into the picture. Indeed, having (2.2) for every $\delta > 0$, the results of Section 5 hold for every Π_{δ} . In particular, we deduce from Theorem 5.1, that

$$\sigma(\mathbb{A}) \supset \big\{ x \in \mathbb{R} : \psi(x) = 0 \big\},\$$

where

$$(x) = \lambda + \lambda \varkappa - \lambda \int_0^{s_\star} e^{-xs} \mu(s) ds + x^2,$$

for an arbitrarily given $\lambda \in \sigma(A)$, hence $\lambda > 0$. Since

$$(0) = \lambda > 0$$

and ψ is continuous, the conclusion certainly follows if we show that $\psi(x)$ becomes negative for some x < 0. To this end, fixing $\varepsilon > 0$ (and $\varepsilon < s_{\star}$) and x = -n with $n \in \mathbb{N}$, we note that

$$\int_0^{s_\star} e^{ns} \mu(s) ds \ge \int_0^\varepsilon e^{ns} \mu(s) ds \ge \mu(\varepsilon) \, \frac{e^{n\varepsilon} - 1}{n}$$

Hence,

$$(-n) \le \lambda + \lambda \varkappa - \lambda \mu(\varepsilon) \frac{e^{n\varepsilon} - 1}{n} + n^2 \to -\infty,$$

as $n \to \infty$.

Remark 10.7. As already mentioned in the proof above, if μ is superexponential then the results of Section 5, and in particular Theorem 5.2, hold in every Π_{δ} , hence in the whole complex plane. Accordingly, the spectrum of \mathbb{A} is the disjoint union

$$\sigma(\mathbb{A}) = W_{\mathbf{p}} \cup W_{\mathbf{c}} \cup Z,$$

hence there is no residual spectrum. In particular, if H is finite dimensional, so that both A and A^{-1} are compact, then $\sigma(\mathbb{A})$ reduces to W_{p} .

References

- W. Arendt, C.J.K. Batty, Tauberian theorems and stability of one-parameter semigroups, Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. 306 (1988), 837–852.
- [2] V.V. Chepyzhov, V. Pata, Some remarks on stability of semigroups arising from linear viscoelasticity, Asymptot. Anal. 50 (2006), 269–291.
- [3] B.D. Coleman, W. Noll, Foundations of linear viscoelasticity, Rev. Modern Phys. 33 (1961), 239–249.
- [4] M. Conti, V. Pata, M. Pellicer, R. Quintanilla, A new approach to MGT-thermoviscoelasticity, Discrete Contin. Dyn. Syst., to appear.

- [5] C.M. Dafermos, Asymptotic stability in viscoelasticity, Arch. Rational Mech. Anal. 37 (1970), 297– 308.
- [6] W.A. Day, Reversibility, recoverable work and free energy in linear viscoelasticity, Quart. J. Mech. Appl. Math. 23 (1970), 1–15.
- [7] F. Dell'Oro, On the spectrum of the equation of linear viscoelasticity, Math. Nachr. 291 (2018), 238-2396.
- [8] F. Dell'Oro, V. Pata, On the Moore-Gibson-Thompson equation and its relation to linear viscoelasticity, Appl. Math. Optim. 76 (2017), 641–655.
- [9] F. Dell'Oro, V. Pata, Second order linear evolution equations with general dissipation, Appl. Math. Optim. 83 (2021), 1877–1917.
- [10] L. Deseri, M. Fabrizio, M.J. Golden, The concept of minimal state in viscoelasticity: new free energies an applications to PDEs, Arch. Ration. Mech. Anal. 181 (2006), 43–96.
- [11] K.J. Engel, R. Nagel, One-parameter semigroups for linear evolution equations, Springer-Verlag, New York, 2000.
- [12] M. Fabrizio, C. Giorgi, V. Pata, A new approach to equations with memory, Arch. Ration. Mech. Anal. 198 (2010), 189–232.
- [13] M. Fabrizio, B. Lazzari, On the existence and asymptotic stability of solutions for linear viscoelastic solids, Arch. Rational Mech. Anal. 116 (1991), 139–152.
- [14] M. Fabrizio, A. Morro, Mathematical problems in linear viscoelasticity, SIAM Studies in Applied Mathematics no.12, SIAM, Philadelphia, 1992.
- [15] M. Fabrizio, S. Polidoro, Asymptotic decay for some differential systems with fading memory, Appl. Anal. 81 (2002), 1245–1264.
- [16] C. Giorgi, B. Lazzari, On the stability for linear viscoelastic solids, Quart. Appl. Math. 55 (1997), 659–675.
- [17] C. Giorgi, J.E. Muñoz Rivera, V. Pata, Global attractors for a semilinear hyperbolic equation in viscoelasticity, J. Math. Anal. Appl. 260 (2001), 83–99.
- [18] J.M. Golden, G.A.C. Graham, Boundary value problems in linear viscoelasticity, Springer, New York, 1988.
- [19] M. Grasselli, V. Pata, Uniform attractors of nonautonomous systems with memory, in "Evolution Equations, Semigroups and Functional Analysis" (A. Lorenzi and B. Ruf, Eds.), pp.155–178, Progr. Nonlinear Differential Equations Appl. no.50, Birkhäuser, Boston, 2002.
- [20] B.Z. Guo, G.D. Zhang, On spectrum and Riesz basis property for one-dimensional wave equation with Boltzmann damping, ESAIM Control Optim. Calc. Var. 18 (2012), 889–913.
- [21] M.E. Gurtin, E. Sternberg, On the linear theory of viscoelasticity, Arch. Ration. Mech. Anal. 11 (1962), 291–356.
- [22] E. Hewitt, K. Stromberg, *Real and abstract analysis*, Springer-Verlag, New York, 1965.
- [23] B. Kaltenbacher, I. Lasiecka, R. Marchand, Wellposedness and exponential decay rates for the Moore-Gibson-Thompson equation arising in high intensity ultrasound, Control Cybernet. 40 (2011), 971– 988.
- [24] M.J. Leitman, G.M.C. Fisher, The linear theory of viscoelasticity, in "Handbuch der Physik" vol.VIa/3 (S. Flügge, Ed.), pp.1–123, Springer, Berlin-Heidelberg-New York, 1973.
- [25] K. Liu, Z. Liu, On the type of C₀-semigroup associated with the abstract linear viscoelastic system,
 Z. Angew. Math. Phys. 47 (1996), 1–15.
- [26] Z. Liu, S. Zheng, On the exponential stability of linear viscoelasticity and thermoviscoelasticity. Quart. Appl. Math. 54 (1996), 21–31.
- [27] Z. Liu, S. Zheng, Semigroups associated with dissipative systems, Chapman & Hall/CRC Research Notes in Mathematics no.398, Chapman & Hall/CRC, Boca Raton, 1999.
- [28] A.H. Love, A treatise on mathematical theory of elasticity, Dover, New York, 1944.
- [29] R. Marchand, T. McDevitt, R. Triggiani, An abstract semigroup approach to the third order Moore-Gibson-Thompson partial differential equation arising in high-intensity ultrasound: structural decomposition, spectral analysis, exponential stability, Math. Methods Appl. Sci. 35 (2012), 1896–1929.

- [30] F.K. Moore, W.E. Gibson, Propagation of weak disturbances in a gas subject to relaxation effects, J. Aero/Space Sci. 27 (1960), 117–127.
- [31] J.E. Muñoz Rivera, Asymptotic behaviour in linear viscoelasticity, Quart. Appl. Math. 52 (1994), 629–648.
- [32] V. Pata, Exponential stability in linear viscoelasticity, Quart. Appl. Math. 64 (2006), 499–513.
- [33] V. Pata, Stability and exponential stability in linear viscoelasticity, Milan J. Math. 77 (2009), 333– 360.
- [34] V. Pata, Exponential stability in linear viscoelasticity with almost flat memory kernels, Commun. Pure Appl. Anal. 9 (2010), 721–730.
- [35] A. Pazy, Semigroups of linear operators and applications to partial differential equations, Springer-Verlag, New York, 1983.
- [36] R. Quintanilla, On the impossibility of localization in linear thermoelasticity, Proc. R. Soc. Lond. Ser. A Math. Phys. Eng. Sci. 463 (2007), 3311–3322.
- [37] M. Renardy, W.J. Hrusa, J.A. Nohel, Mathematical problems in viscoelasticity, Harlow John Wiley & Sons, Inc., New York, 1987.
- [38] W. Rudin, Functional analysis, McGraw-Hill, New York-Düsseldorf-Johannesburg, 1973.
- [39] Professor Stokes, An examination of the possible effect of the radiation of heat on the propagation of sound, Philos. Mag. Series 4 1 (1851), 305–317.
- [40] A.E. Taylor, Introduction to functional analysis, John Wiley & Sons, Inc., New York, 1958.
- [41] P.A. Thompson, Compressible-fluid dynamics, McGraw-Hill, New York, 1972.
- [42] E.C. Titchmarsh, The zeros of certain integral functions, Proc. London Math. Soc. 25 (1926), 283– 302.
- [43] D.V. Widder, The Laplace transform, Princeton University Press, Princeton, 1941.

Politecnico di Milano - Dipartimento di Matematica

Via Bonardi 9, 20133 Milano, Italy

Email address: monica.conti@polimi.it

Email address: filippo.delloro@polimi.it

 $Email \ address: \verb|vittorino.pata@polimi.it||$